N,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) [134-62-3]

Review of Toxicological Literature

Prepared for

Errol Zeiger, Ph.D.

National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences
P.O. Box 12233

Research Triangle Park, North Carolina 27709

Contract No. N01-ES-65402

Submitted by

Raymond Tice, Ph.D. (Principal Investigator)
Brigette Brevard, M.A. (Co-Principal Investigator)
Integrated Laboratory Systems
P.O. Box 13501
Research Triangle Park, North Carolina 27709

March 1999

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

N,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) was nominated by the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) for toxicity and carcinogenicity testing based on its high U.S. production volume and wide spread consumer use in commercial insect repellents.

It is a colorless to faintly yellow liquid with an aromatic odor that is used primarily by dermal application as an insect repellent against mosquitoes, ticks, fleas, leeches, and blackflies. It is commercially available at a concentration of 4% to 100% in formulations including lotions, creams, gels, aerosols, and pump sprays, usually with an ethyl or isopropyl alcohol base. Over 230 DEET-containing products are currently registered with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA). Annual U.S. production plus imports is ~2.6-4.5 million pounds.

DEET can enter the environment via its release into waste streams during its production and use. In the atmosphere, it exists in the vapor phase and is degraded by reaction with photochemically produced hydroxy radicals; its atmospheric half-life is ~15 hours. DEET has moderate mobility and is not expected to volatilize in moist or dry soil or to biodegrade under either aerobic or anaerobic conditions.

A 1981-1983 survey by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) estimated that ~9,275 workers were potentially exposed to DEET annually. Among the general population, ~6,943 cases of adverse reaction were reported between 1993 and 1994. The EPA estimates that ~200 million people are exposed annually to DEET worldwide.

DEET is an EPA-registered insecticide that recently underwent a comprehensive safety evaluation which resulted in better labeling requirements for DEET-containing products.

Exposure to DEET can occur via ingestion, inhalation, or dermal contact. In humans, reported symptoms of overexposure include seizures, coma, hypotension, bradycardia, confusion, acute psychosis, abdominal pain, nausea and vomiting, skin irritation, and urticaria or contact rash. The role of DEET in Gulf War Syndrome continues to be investigated. Veterans who used DEET-containing insect repellents showed signs of arthro-myo-neuropathy, a neurotoxic syndrome with symptoms including joint and muscle pain, fatigue after exertion, and tingling or numbing of the hands, arms, feet, and legs.

Human excretion is rapid, although it is less than that observed in animal models. In animals, DEET is absorbed rapidly from the skin and cleared rapidly from blood. It is metabolized in the liver and excreted rapidly in the urine; fecal elimination is minimal. Because excretion rates in animals are so high, bioaccumulation rarely occurs.

The oral LD₅₀ is 1,170 mg/kg (6.116 mmol/kg) in mice, 1,950 mg/kg (10.19 mmol/kg) in rats, and 1,584 mg/kg (8.280 mmol/kg) in rabbits. The dermal LD₅₀ is 3,170 mg/kg

(16.67 mmol/kg) in mice, 5,000 mg/kg (26.14 mmol/kg) in rats, and 3,180 (16.62 mmol/kg) in rabbits. Male Sprague-Dawley rats exposed to single oral doses of 2,000-5,010 mg/kg (10.45-26.19 mmol/kg) DEET showed signs of lethargy and respiratory distress. DEET toxicity decreased as the age of the rat increased and female rats were more sensitive to its effects than males. Guinea pigs given single dermal applications of 200 mL (occluded for 4 hours) showed no signs of irritation, while dermal application of 75-100% DEET to the abraded skin of rabbits caused mild irritation. Rabbits experienced edema of the nictitating membrane, lacrimation, conjunctivitis, purulent discharge, and occasional corneal cloudiness when exposed ocularly to 10-100 µL of 100% DEET. Dogs and cats given either oral or dermal doses of 0.089-7.128 g/kg (0.46-37.26 µmol/kg) of a flea and tick spray containing 9% DEET experienced ataxia, seizures, muscle tremors, hypersalivation, restlessness, depression, and incoordination.

In short-term and subchronic studies, CD rats given daily oral doses of 750 mg/kg (3.92 mmol/kg) for 21 days exhibited symptoms including hypoactivity, ataxia, decreased muscle tone, foot splay, urine stains, perinasal encrustation, and perioral wetness. Among female Sprague-Dawley rats exposed subcutaneously (s.c.) to 0.3-1.80 mL/kg (1.6-9.4 mmol/kg), none survived more than 10 days and liver and kidney weights were elevated. Male rats in the same study developed skin lesions at the injection site and showed gait disturbance; autopsy revealed grossly distended, urine-filled bladders. Rabbits exposed orally to 132-528 mg/kg (0.690-2.76 mmol/kg) DEET showed decreased body weight and increased kidney weight; serum calcium levels decreased while cholesterol and triglyceride levels increased. The skin of rabbits exposed dermally for 14 days had increased foldings and indentations on the skin surface, thinning of the epidermis, and cystic dilations of the dermis. Chickens exposed to 500 mg/kg (2.61 mmol/kg) s.c. 5 days/week for 8 weeks showed decreased activity and shortness of breath after a dose, but recovered within 24 hours after dosing.

In a chronic two generation reproduction study, the F_2 offspring of CD rats given 500-5000 ppm (2.91-39.12 g/m³; 20.4-204.5 mmol/m³) showed a slight increase in exploratory locomotor activity at the high dose level.

Mental retardation, muscular hypotonia, hearing loss, and coarctation of the aorta have been reported among infants whose mothers were exposed to DEET during pregnancy; however, a direct relationship between the use of DEET and birth defects has not been demonstrated. In female rats given 125-750 mg/kg/day (0.653-3.92 mmol/kg/day) orally on gestational days 6-15, no external, visceral, or skeletal malformations were observed in fetuses; however, reduced fetal weight gain was noted at 750 mg/kg. No significant reproductive or developmental effects were observed in the fetuses of female and male rats or rabbits given DEET. In chick embryos, however, gross malformations, including ventricular septal defects, anomalous aortic arch patterns, absence of a rump, absence of or malrotated limbs, and central nervous system

(CNS) malformations were seen in those exposed to 1.27 µmol (243 µg) DEET by topical application to the chorioallantoic membrane on the second day of incubation.

Mice and rabbits exposed dermally to 0.02 mL (0.02 g; 0.1 mmol) of 10, 50, and 100% concentrations of DEET twice a week for 160 weeks had no significant differences in the number of tumors compared to controls.

DEET was not mutagenic in *Salmonella typhimurium* strains TA100, TA1535, TA97, or TA98 with or without activation when tested in a preincubation assay. Exposure of *Tradescantia paludosa* pollen mother cells in early prophase I to 1-3 spray of a commercial insect repellent containing DEET did not induce micronuclei in later stages of pollen maturation.

DEET can cause a hypersensitive response characterized by the development of contact urticaria, anaphylactic hypersensitivity, and toxic encephalopathy.

DEET-inhibited synthesis of urea from ammonia resulting in elevated blood ammonia levels has been suggested as a mechanism of DEET neurotoxicity.

When administered orally to rats (0.4 g/kg; 2 mmol/kg), it increased the hypnotic effect of pentobarbital when given prior to pentobarbital administration and decreased the effect when given after pentobarbital.

When applied in combination, DEET decreased the absorption of 2,4-D-amine and di-*n*-propylisocinchomeronate in human skin. In animals, DEET increased the absorption of fenitrothion in both rats and monkeys, and methotrexate in rabbits.

No data on structure-activity relationships were located.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.0	BAS	IS FOR NOMINATION	1
2.0	INTI	RODUCTION	1
	2.1	Chemical Identification	
	2.2	Physical-Chemical Properties	
	2.3	Commercial Availability	
3.0	PRO	DUCTION PROCESSES AND ANALYSES	2
4.0	PRO	DUCTION AND IMPORT VOLUMES	3
5.0	USE	S	3
6.0	ENV	IRONMENTAL OCCURRENCE AND PERSISTENCE	3
7.0	HUM	IAN EXPOSURE	4
8.0	REG	ULATORY STATUS	4
9.0	TOX	ICOLOGICAL DATA	6
	9.1	General Toxicology	6
		9.1.1 Human Data	
		9.1.2 Chemical Disposition, Metabolism, and Toxicokinetics	8
		9.1.3 Acute Exposure	24
		9.1.4 Short-Term and Subchronic Exposure	29
		9.1.5 Chronic Exposure	32
	9.2	Reproductive and Teratological Effects	34
	9.3	Carcinogenicity	37
	9.4	Genetic Toxicity	37
		9.4.1 Prokaryotic Systems	37
		9.4.2 Lower Eukaryotic Systems	37
	9.5	Immunotoxicity	40
	9.6	Other Data	40
		9.6.1 Inhibition of the Urea Cycle and Gluconeogenesis	40
		9.6.2 Effect on Pentobarbital Activity	40
		9.6.3 Effect on the Percutaneous Absorption of Other Chemicals	42
10.0	STR	UCTURE-ACTIVITY RELATIONSHIPS	43
11.0	ONL	INE DATABASES AND SECONDARY REFERENCES	46
	11.1	Online Databases	46

	11.2	Secondary References	47
12.0	REFE	RENCES	47
13.0	REFE	RENCES CONSIDERED BUT NOT CITED	56
ACKN	OWLE	EDGEMENTS	59
APPE	NDIX A	UNITS AND ABBREVIATIONS	59
TABL	ES		
	Table	1 Regulations Relevant to DEET	6
	Table:		
	Table	3 Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET	18
	Table •	4 Acute Toxicity Values for DEET	24
	Table		
	Table		
	Table		
	Table	8 Reproductive and Teratological Effects of DEET	35
	Table		38
	Table		
	Table	11 Immunotoxicity of DEET	41
	Table	12 Effect of DEET on the Percutaneous Absorption of Other Chemicals	44

1.0 BASIS FOR NOMINATION

N,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) was nominated by the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIEHS) for toxicity and carcinogenicity testing based on its high U.S. production volume and widespread use in commercial insect repellents.

2.0 INTRODUCTION

N,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide

[134-62-3]

$$CH_3$$
 C_2H_5

2.1 Chemical Identification

N,N-Diethyl-m-toluamide ($C_{12}H_{17}NO$; mol. wt. = 191.3) is also called:

Autan

Benzamide, N,N-diethyl-3-methyl

Chemform

Delphene

DET

DETA

DETA-20

Detamide

Dieltamid

Diethyltoluamide

m-Delphene

m-DET

m-DETA

m-Diethyltoluamide

MGK

m-Toluic acid diethylamide

N,N-Diethyl-3-methylbenzamide

Naugatuck det

Tradenames include Off!, Deep Woods, Muskol, Baker's Antifol, Chigger-wash, Flypel, Repudin, Everglades, Repel Deerhunters, Skedaddle, and Skintastic.

2.2 Physical-Chemical Properties

Property	Information	Reference
Physical State	colorless to faintly yellow liquid	ChemFinder (1998); Radian (1991)
Odor	aromatic	Pronczuk de Garbino and Laborde (1983)
Taste	bitter	Dorman (1990)
Boiling Point (°C @ 19 mm Hg)	160	Lewis (1996); Budavari (1996)
Melting Point (°C)	-45	Radian (1991)
Density (20°C/4°C)	0.996	Lewis (1996); Budavari (1996)
Solubility in water (@ 20°C):	<0.1 g/100 mL	ChemFinder (1998); Radian (1991)
Other solubilities:	• Soluble in ethanol, benzene, and ether	HSDB (1998); Budavari (1996)
	 Sparingly soluble in petroleum ether 	
	 Miscible with 2-propanol, cottonseed oil, and propylene glycol 	
Vapor Density	6.7	Radian (1991)
Vapor Pressure (mm Hg @ 111°C)	1	Radian (1991)
Flash Point (°C)	155	ChemFinder (1998); Radian (1991)
Evaporation Rate (butyl acetate = 1)	<1	Radian (1991)
Refractive Index (@ 20°C)	1.5212	Radian (1991)

2.3 Commercial Availability

In the United States, DEET is manufactured by Hoechst Celanese Corporation (Mount Holly, NC) and Morflex Chemical Company, Inc. (Greensboro, NC) (HSDB, 1998). It is available with a technical purity of 85-95% *meta* isomer, which is more active than the *ortho* and *para* isomers. Commercially, it is available in 4% to 100% concentrations in insect repellent formulations, including solutions, lotions, creams, gels, aerosols, pump sprays, and impregnated towelettes, usually with an ethyl or isopropyl alcohol base (Fradin, 1998; Pronczuk de Garbino and Laborde, 1983). Approximately 230 DEET-containing products are currently registered with the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) by about 70 different companies (OPP, 1998).

3.0 PRODUCTION PROCESSES AND ANALYSES

DEET is prepared from *m*-toluoyl chloride and diethylamine in benzene or ether (Budavari, 1996).

One of the earliest techniques used to identify the metabolites of DEET in humans was high resolution gas chromatography/mass spectrometry (GC/MS) (Wu et al., 1979). Gas chromatography with a nitrogen-phosphorus detector has been used to detect it in postmortem human tissues (Crowley et al., 1986). Additionally, DEET has been detected in human urine and serum by high performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) with a UV detector (Smallwood et al., 1992). The compound is removed from urine by partitioning into diethyl ether and from serum by solid-phase extraction. The limit of detection for this method is $0.09 \,\mu\,\text{g/mL}$ ($0.5 \,\mu\,\text{M}$) for urine and $0.09 \,\mu\,\text{g/g}$ ($0.5 \,\text{nmol/g}$) for serum.

4.0 PRODUCTION AND IMPORT VOLUMES

DEET is included on the EPA's High Production Volume Chemical List compiled by the Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics (OPPT). The EPA estimates that U. S. production plus imports is 2.6-4.5 million pounds per year (USEPA, 1998).

5.0 USES

DEET was developed by scientists at the U. S. Department of Agriculture and patented by the U. S. Army in 1946. It was registered for use by the general public in 1957 (Fradin, 1998). Since then, DEET has been popularly employed using dermal application as an insect repellent against mosquitoes, ticks, fleas, leeches, and blackflies (Leikin and Paloucek, 1998). It also has veterinary uses, such as in flea and tick sprays. It is, however, not approved for use on foods (OPP, 1998). Until 1989, the standard-issue insect repellent used by the U. S. military contained 75% DEET, but concerns about its toxicity led to a search for new formulations. The 3M Company therefore developed a slow-release product containing only 35% DEET, which is the repellent currently used by military personnel (Fradin, 1998).

6.0 ENVIRONMENTAL OCCURRENCE AND PERSISTENCE

DEET can enter the environment via its release into waste streams during its production and use (HSDB, 1998). In the atmosphere, it exists in the vapor phase, where it is degraded by

reaction with photochemically produced hydroxy radicals. Its atmospheric half-life is approximately 15 hours. It is not expected to volatilize in moist or dry soil, where it has moderate mobility, or biodegrade under either aerobic or anaerobic conditions (HSDB, 1998).

DEET was found at concentrations of 5-201 ng/L (0.03-1.05 nmol/L) in samples taken from the Mississippi River and its tributaries during July-August 1991 (Pereira and Hostettler, 1993). It is not predicted to bioconcentrate in aquatic organisms (HSDB, 1998).

7.0 HUMAN EXPOSURE

Exposure to DEET can occur in the workplace during its production or use. A 1981-1983 National Occupational Exposure Survey (NOES) estimated that approximately 9,275 workers were potentially exposed to DEET annually (NIOSH, 1990). An earlier National Occupational Hazard Survey (NOHS) reported 3,364 workers potentially exposed annually (NIOSH, 1977).

Members of the general population are exposed primarily through the use of insect repellents in the form of sprays, lotions, or sticks containing 1% to 100% DEET (Veltri et al., 1994; Abrams et al., 1991). From 1985 to 1989, 9,086 cases of adverse reaction to DEET were reported, with 82 percent occurring between May and September (Veltri et al., 1994). During 1993 and 1994, 6,943 cases of adverse reaction were reported to the American Association of Poison Control Centers (AAPCC) (Page et al., 1996). A 1980 EPA report estimated that approximately 38% of Americans are exposed to DEET each year and that 200 million people are exposed annually worldwide (Chrislip et al., 1985; Fradin, 1998).

8.0 REGULATORY STATUS

U. S. government regulations pertaining to DEET are summarized in **Table 1**.

DEET is an EPA-registered insecticide. In 1991, notice was sent to manufacturers, formulators, producers, and registrants of DEET-containing products regarding new label requirements implemented under the Label Improvement Program (LIP) established in 1980 (USEPA, 1991). The new label requirements were a result of EPA concern for individuals who may be hypersensitive to DEET, based on reports of adverse reactions from topical applications

of the chemical and from accidental exposures, such as swallowing or spraying in the eye. The EPA mandated that labels should include the following statements:

- "Read all directions before using this product."
- Do not spray in enclosed areas. (For sprays and aerosols only)
- Do not apply over cuts, wounds, or irritated skin.
- Do not apply to eyes and mouth and do not apply to the hands of young children. Do not spray directly on face.
- Use just enough repellent to cover exposed skin and/or clothing. Do not use under clothing. Avoid overexposure. Frequent reapplication and saturation is unnecessary for effectiveness.
- After returning indoors, wash treated skin with soap and water. Wash treated clothing.
- Use of this product may cause skin reactions in rare cases. If you suspect that you or your child is reacting to this product, wash treated skin and call your local poison control center. If you go to a doctor, take this repellent with you.

Changes made to FIFRA in 1988 called for the EPA to re-evaluate all registered pesticides initially evaluated before November 1, 1984, to meet more stringent health and safety requirements. The re-evaluations are based on any new information of risks of a compound to human health or the environment. In 1996, the EPA announced its Reregistration Eligibility Decision (RED) Development Schedule (OPP, 1998), and DEET, along with 40 other pesticides, underwent a comprehensive safety re-evaluation. This resulted in the requirement that manufacturers of DEET-containing products display prominently on the label the product's use as an insect repellent before any cosmetic claims. Also, EPA no longer allows child safety claims on the labels of products that contain 15% or less DEET, since scientific data have yet to support such claims based on the percentage of active ingredient.

In the early 1990s, when reports of adverse health effects, particularly from those containing high DEET concentrations, were published, the New York Department of Environmental Conservation (NYDEC) proposed a ban of insect repellents containing more than 30% DEET (Anonymous, 1993). The ban was to go into effect on May 8, 1992; however, it was not implemented pending further investigation into the safety of DEET. The New York

Supreme Court later overturned the ban because proper procedures were not followed for the cancellation of product registration.

Table 1. Regulations Relevant to DEET

	Regulation	Summary of Regulation
E P	40 CFR Part 455	DEET is regulated under the Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act (FIFRA) as an organic pesticide active ingredient (PAI). The following requirements are included in this section: • EPA Census Code – 171
A		 Pesticide/Shaughnessy Code – 80301 Pollution Control Devices – Activated Carbon Filtration DEET also appears in Table 10 to Part 455, "List of Appropriate Pollution Control Technologies," which lists pollution control devices or substrates for compliance with the Zero/P2 discharge standards adopted by EPA.
F E M A	44 CFR Part 323	Guidance on Priority Use of Resources in Immediate Post Attack Period (DMO-4): DEET (75% in denatured alcohol) is listed in Appendix 1 to Part 323 and is considered an item "essential to sustain life at a productive level to assure national survival in an emergency."

9.0 TOXICOLOGICAL DATA

9.1 General Toxicology

9.1.1 Human Data

Exposure to DEET can occur via ingestion, inhalation, or dermal contact. In humans, the signs and symptoms of DEET toxicity can include comas and seizures occurring 30-60 minutes after ingestion, hypotension, bradycardia, confusion, urticaria, abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting, skin irritation, contact rash, acute psychosis, and a burning sensation of the eyes, lips, tongue, and mouth (Leikin and Paloucek, 1998).

Osimitz and Murphy (1997) conducted a comprehensive review of animal toxicology studies, clinical reports of neurological adversities in children and adults, and available Poison Control Center records and concluded that the risk of adverse effects from label-directed use was low. However, a recent criticism of this review calls for continued caution for the use of DEET in children, pointing out that Osimitz and Murphy reviewed single dose data and did not address the possible effects of accumulation (Garrettson, 1997).

9.1.1.1 DEET and the Gulf War Syndrome

In veterans of the Persian Gulf War, impaired cognition was found in those having worn pet flea-and-tick collars containing cholinesterase-inhibiting chemicals during the war (Haley and Kurt, 1997; Haley et al., 1997). Common symptoms included distractibility, difficulty remembering, depression, insomnia, fatigue, slurring of speech, confused thought process, and migraine-like headaches (Haley and Kurt, 1997). Some veterans were also exposed to organophosphates and other cholinesterase-inhibiting chemicals such as pesticides and pyridostigmine bromide, an anti-nerve gas tablet used prophylactically (Haley and Kurt, 1997). Those applying insect repellent formulations containing 33% to 75% DEET to their skin showed signs of arthro-myo-neuropathy. The prevalence of this neurotoxic syndrome increased with the amount of DEET used (Haley and Kurt, 1997). Common symptoms included joint and muscle pain, difficulty in lifting heavy objects, muscle fatigue after exertion, and tingling or numbing of the hands, arms, feet, and legs.

Prolonged exposure of hens to the combination of DEET, pyridostigmine bromide (PB), and the insecticide permethrin (doses and duration n.p.) resulted in enhanced neurotoxicity, which was linked to inhibition of cholinesterase activity (CA) (Weitz et al., 1997). Inhibition of CA was believed to be a contributing factor in Gulf War Syndrome. In a similar study, hens exposed 5 days/week for 2 months simultaneously to 500 mg (2.61 mmol) DEET/kg/day (s.c.), 5 mg PB/kg/day in water (gavage), and 10 mg chlorpyrifos (an organophosphate insecticide)/kg/day (s.c.) showed significantly greater (and dose-dependent) neurotoxicity than observed from any binary treatment combination, or from treatments with the agents alone (Abou-Donia et al., 1996a). However, Weitz et al. (1997) observed no synergistic inhibition of CA or binding to receptors *in vitro*. In a recent study, DEET (200 mg/kg; 1.05 mmol/kg) significantly decreased CA in rat whole brain to 60% of control when administered in conjunction with PB (Chaney et al., 1998).

9.1.1.2 Case Studies

The studies discussed in this section are presented in **Table 2**.

Most case reports of DEET toxicity involved ingestion or dermal contact resulting in symptoms including encephalopathy (Gryboski et al., 1961), convulsions and seizures (Lipscomb et al., 1992; Oransky et al., 1989; Tenenbein, 1987), cardiovascular effects (Fraser et al., 1995; Clem et al., 1993), manic psychosis (Snyder et al., 1986), and dermatitis or contact urticaria (Amichai et al., 1994; von Mayenburg and Rakoski, 1983; Reuveni and Yagupsky, 1982; Miller, 1982; Lamberg and Mulrennan, 1969). There are also reports of deaths following exposure to DEET (Tenenbein, 1987; Heick et al., 1980).

9.1.2 Chemical Disposition, Metabolism, and Toxicokinetics

In this section some authors distinguish between the terms "penetration" and "absorption," while others use them interchangeably. Those who make the distinction suggest that penetration occurs when a topically applied substance passes into the layers of skin below the epidermis, whereas absorption occurs when a substance passes through the skin or mucosa or other lipid barriers and enters the bloodstream or lymphatic system of an organism with distribution to other tissues and subsequent metabolism (biotransformation) or elimination (clearance) (Robbins and Cherniack, 1986).

Review by Robbins and Cherniack (1986)

The biodistribution of DEET has been studied extensively in animal models as well as in humans. Robbins and Cherniack (1986) conducted a comprehensive review of studies published prior to 1986.

Human absorption of DEET is similar to that seen in the hairless dog. Because there are no studies of DEET distribution in human tissue, data must be extrapolated from animal data. Human excretion of DEET is rapid, although to a lesser extent than that observed in most animal models. Comparison of human and animal absorption data is confounded by differences in methodologies, and a lack of standardization in the testing of human skin both *in vitro* and *in*

vivo. Most studies that have been performed did not take into consideration probable human exposure, in which the applied DEET is not washed off.

In animals, DEET appears to be partially and rapidly absorbed from the skin after dermal administration (~10-60%, depending upon species), and rapidly cleared from the blood, with persistence in the skin. DEET is metabolized in the liver with rapid excretion in the urine, and minimal fecal elimination.

Table 2. Case Reports of Human Toxicity

Sex and Age of Individuals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure	Results/Comments	Reference
F, 3.5 yr old	DEET, 15%	Dermal: 180 mL	Spraying child, bedding, and nightclothes with OFF! for 2 wk	Encephalopathy, which included symptoms of tremors, crying spells, confusion, slurred speech, stiffening of extremities, and staggering gait.	Gryboski et al. (1961)
M, 5 yr old	DEET, 95% in Muskol, % in OFF! n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Single application of Muskol then application of OFF! later in the day	Seizures. A urine sample collected 9-30 h after exposure revealed a DEET concentration of 0.003 µ g/mL (method of analysis n.p.).	Lipscomb et al. (1992)
5 M, 3-7 yr old, 29 yr old	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	< 3 topical applications	Seizures 8 to 48 h after application. Physical exams and laboratory tests were normal. One patient developed urticaria before his seizure.	Oransky et al. (1989)
F, 1 yr old	DEET, 47.5%	Oral: ~25 mL	Single exposure, ingestion of half of 50- mL bottle of insect repellent	Unresponsiveness, seizure, and hypertonia. Patient showed a positive response to treatment with activated charcoal and a saline cathartic and was normal 20 h later.	Tenenbein (1987)
F, 14 yr old	DEET, 95%	Oral: 50 mL	Single exposure	Unconsciousness, hypertonia, dilated pupils, and tremors.	
F, 16 yr old				Comatose state: no corneal, blink, gag, or deeptendon reflexes. Patient showed a positive response to treatment and was normal 30 h later.	
F, 33 yr old				Unconsciousness, irregular breathing, comatose, pulseless, seizure during first 24 h after exposure, bowel infarction, and death on second day.	
M, 26 yr old				Death. Urine level was 0.52 mmol/L. Drug screening was positive for cannabinoids.	
F, 19 yr old	DEET, 95%	Oral: 15-25 mL	Ingestion of Muskol	Cardiac abnormalities, including right and left atrial enlargement 2 h post-ingestion. Patient returned to normal 24 h later.	Fraser et al. (1995)

Table 2. Case Reports of Human Toxicity (Continued)

Sex and Age of Individuals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure	Results/Comments	Reference
F, 16 yr old	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Spraying on insect repellent	Lightheadedness, nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, tremors, chills, and hypotension. Patient returned to normal 24 h later.	Clem et al. (1993)
M, 30 yr old	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Daily topical application of insect repellent for 3 wk	Pigmented skin, macular lesions, manic psychosis, including aggressiveness, hyperactivity, rapid speech, and grandiose delusions.	Snyder et al. (1986)
M, 20 yr old	DEET, 33%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Topical application of repellent	Burning sensation and skin eruption 8 h post- application. Diagnosis of irritant contact dermatitis.	Amichai et al. (1994)
M, 4 yr old	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Topical application of Autan to entire body in 2 separate incidents	Generalized erythema with severe pruritus 10 min after exposure. 1 h after being in the water, skin was normal in both incidents.	von Mayenburg and Rakoski (1983)
10 M, 18-20 yr old	DEET, 50%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Nightly topical application of repellent to face, neck, upper trunk, and legs	Dermatitis consisting of erythema, hemorrhagic blisters, and deep ulcerations.	Reuveni and Yagupsky (1982)
F, 42 yr old	DEET, 52%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Touching someone who had been sprayed with DEET	Generalized pruritus and angioedema, nausea, and unconsciousness. Periorbital edema developed 1 wk after exposure.	Miller (1982)
63 M, ages n.p.	DEET, 75%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Exposure to liquid or aerosol, 10 drops on one-inch gauze squares	Bullae or erosions resembling an abrasion or burn, blisters, and local necrosis.	Lamberg and Mulrennan (1969)
F, 6 yr old	DEET, 15%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Spraying on at least 10 locations on body	Reye-like syndrome that included lethargy, mood changes, nightmares, vomiting, colicky abdominal pain, headaches, ataxia, disorientation, convulsions, coma, and death 8 d after exposure.	Heick et al. (1980)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; d = day(s); F = female; h = hour(s); M = male; min = minute(s); n.p. = not provided; wk = week(s); yr = year(s).

In mice, DEET is distributed to the liver, kidney, bladder, and lacrimal glands. Because excretion rates are high (97% of absorbed dose within 40 hours), bioaccumulation rarely occurs. Accumulation in fetal organs, while reported (Gleiberman et al., 1975; cited by Robbins and Cherniack, 1986), has been disputed (Blomquist et al., 1975; cited by Robbins and Cherniack, 1986).

Studies Not Previously Reviewed

Details of these studies are presented in **Table 3**.

9.1.2.1 Human Studies

In vitro permeation studies comparing pure DEET (100%) to commercial mosquito repellents containing 6.2-95% DEET and solutions containing 10% DEET in 30-90% ethanol were conducted using excised human skin (Stinecipher and Shah, 1997). The cumulative amount of DEET which penetrated human skin from commercial products corresponded to the amount of DEET in the formulation, with 100% DEET having penetrated to the greatest extent. Ethanol was found to enhance the penetration of DEET, since the amount of DEET that penetrated from ethanolic solutions was greater than that from pure DEET, with optimal performance from preparations containing 30-45% ethanol.

The *ortho* and *para* isomers of DEET are by-products in the synthesis of *meta*-DEET, the main form used in many commercial products. Based on reported oral LD₅₀ values (species n.p.), the *ortho* isomer is twice as toxic as the *meta* and *para* isomers, (Ambrose et al., 1959; Ambrose and Yost, 1965; both cited by Stinecipher and Shah, 1998). Reports of adverse effects following topical use of DEET-containing formulations prompted an investigation to determine the extent of dermal penetration of each isomer, the effect of vehicle on the penetration of each, and which isomer, if any was responsible for the toxic effects observed (Stinecipher and Shah, 1998). The steady-state penetration rates of *ortho*, *para*, and *meta* isomers of DEET, applied neat in aqueous solution, or in solutions containing 45 or 90% ethanol to excised human skin, were determined. Steady-state fluxes were not affected by the composition of the vehicle, except for the *ortho* and *para* isomers in 45% ethanolic solutions, which had significantly higher

penetration rates than with other vehicles. Despite the higher flux rates observed in some instances, the authors concluded that the toxic effects observed after topical use of DEET could not be directly attributed to the small amounts of the *ortho* or *para* isomers present in the formulations.

9.1.2.2 Animal Studies

When administered intraperitoneally (i.p.) at 0.5 g/kg (2.6 µ mol/kg) in corn oil to CD-1 mice DEET increased plasma ammonia levels (Heick et al., 1988). The DEET-dosed animals became drowsy, then comatose, with complete recovery within 1-2 hours. The level of consciousness of the animal could not be correlated to the level of plasma ammonia.

DEET (200 μM; 38.3 μg/mL) was rapidly metabolized in liver microsome incubations prepared from male Wistar rats having unlimited access to 0.1% phenobarbital in drinking water for 7 days prior to sacrifice (Taylor, 1986). Benzylic hydroxylation, *N*-deethylation, and combinations of these reactions were confirmed by detection of the presence of the metabolites *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-hydroxymethylbenzamide, *N*-ethyl-*m*-toluamide, *N*-ethyl-*m*-hydroxymethylbenzamide, and *m*-toluamide, as well as *N*,*N*-dimethyl-*m*-formylbenzamide, in methyl *tert*-butyl ether extracts using capillary GC and verified by comparison with authentic standards. In another study, DEET (200 μM; 38.3 μg/mL) degraded more rapidly in liver microsome incubations prepared from male Wistar rats than from those of female rats, with half-lives of 10 and 15 minutes, respectively. The results suggest a sex difference in the metabolism of DEET. The benzylic methyl hydroxylated metabolite and the *N*-demethylated metabolite were identified in males and female rats (Yeung and Taylor, 1988).

The absorption, distribution, metabolism, and elimination of DEET (single or repeated doses of 100 or 500 mg/kg (0.523 or 2.61 mmol/kg) orally or 100 mg/kg (0.523 mmol/kg) dermally) were studied in male and female CD rats (Schoenig et al., 1996). After oral administration, 85-91% of the dose was recovered in urine and 3-5% in feces. The overall pattern of distribution was similar for males and females. The fastest excretion rate was found in the repeated low-dose oral group, followed by the single low-dose oral and single high-dose oral

groups. In the dermal group, 74-78% of the dose was recovered in the urine, 4-7% in feces, and 6.5% on the surface of the skin at the application site. Amounts recovered from tissues of all dose groups after 7 days ranged from 0.15-0.67%. Peak blood concentrations were significantly higher in orally versus dermally dosed animal groups; the liver, kidney and fat retained higher levels of radioactivity than blood for either route. DEET was completely metabolized before being excreted in the urine, with little or no unchanged parent compound remaining.

A study was performed to determine the effect of the vehicle on DEET penetration using excised abdominal cotton rat skin in Franz-type diffusion cells, with the goal of formulating products for human use effective in reducing DEET penetration (Qiu et al., 1998). Incorporation of up to 50% ethanol into gel formulations significantly increased DEET steady-state penetration rates, while greater amounts of ethanol had the opposite effect, possibly due to its dehydrating effect on skin. Incorporation of moisturizing agents had no significant effect, but the addition of various polymers and 75% ethanol into gel emulsion DEET formulations decreased steady-state penetration rates up to 22.7%. A topical formulation incorporating PEG 400, Carbopol 940F, and Pemulen TR-2 was also effective in inhibiting DEET skin penetration.

Using rabbit liver homogenate (study details n.p., therefore not included in Table 3), DEET was shown to be metabolized *in vitro* predominantly by an oxidation of the aromatic methyl group and, to a lesser extent, by an oxidative *N*-dealkylation (Stinn et al., 1986, abstract). The main metabolites, accounting for more than 90% of those detected, were *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-hydroxy-methylbenzamide and *N*-ethyl-*m*-toluamide.

In rabbits, peak blood levels of the parent compound were reached 2-4 hours after topical application of a formulation containing 10.34% DEET (study details n.p., therefore not included in Table 4) (Maniar et al., 1991, abstract). A study conducted in male New Zealand white rabbits to determine the acute dermal absorption of 1 g/kg (5.23 µ mol/kg) of a formulation containing 10% DEET in liposphere or ethanol vehicle found the bioavailability of DEET from the ethanol solution to be 45% versus 16% from the lipospheric solution (Domb et al., 1995). Following i.v. administration of DEET (0.1 mL/kg of a formulation containing 10% DEET in ethanol), 74% was recovered in urine versus 39% and 19%, respectively, from dermal dosing of

10% DEET in the ethanolic and lipospheric solutions. About 12% of the dermally administered dose was recovered from skin at the application site.

Following an i.v. dose of 2.5-6.0 mg/kg (0.013-0.031 mmol/kg) DEET in 4 adult male beagles, linear pharmacokinetics, in which DEET underwent distribution and rapid elimination, were demonstrated (Qiu et al., 1997). When two commercial gel emulsion preparations containing DEET (one with 7.125% and another with 7.5%) were applied dermally (15 mg/kg; 0.078 mmol/kg), the repellent was absorbed faster from the formulation containing the 7.125% concentration.

In Yorkshire pigs, DEET ($4 \mu \text{g/cm}^2$; $0.021 \mu \text{mol/cm}^2$) was used to determine the effect of air flow velocity over the skin surface during skin penetration (Reifenrath et al., 1991). Increasing the rate of air flow over the skin from 60 mL/min to 600 mL/min significantly increased evaporation from the skin surface, decreased the residues in the upper skin layer, and decreased the penetration of DEET in the epidermis.

In a study of dermal versus i.v. administration of DEET conducted using 4 Hereford heifers, elimination rate constants were not significantly different at concentrations of 10 mg/kg (0.052 mmol/kg) or 2.5 mg/kg (0.013 mmol/kg) (Taylor et al., 1994).

9.1.2.3 Species Comparisons

The dermal absorption of radiolabeled DEET was determined *in vivo* in male Sprague-Dawley rats and Rhesus monkeys following application of single (44 µg DEET/100 µL acetone; 0.23 µmol/100 µL acetone) or repeated doses of DEET (three 33-µL doses, at 2-hour intervals in the rat or 0.5-hour intervals in the monkey) (Moody et al., 1989). Skin penetration in rats dosed mid-dorsally was comparable to that obtained in monkeys dosed on the forehead and dorsal side of the paw. The extent and rate of absorption in the monkey were highly dependent upon the anatomic site, with the greatest penetration observed for the ventral side of the forepaw, followed by the forehead, dorsal side of the forepaw, and forearm. No significant differences in the dermal absorption of DEET were noted after single or repeated dosing in either species.

A study was conducted to evaluate the *in vitro* skin penetration of five DEET-containing

formulations applied at a concentration of 320-360 μ g/cm² 1.6 (7-1.88 μ mol/cm²) using human and pig skin (Reifenrath et al., 1989). No significant differences in the penetration and evaporation of formulations containing silicone polymer, acrylate polymer, and fatty acid versus control (10 μ g/cm²; 0.052 μ mol/cm²) were seen. However, a formulation consisting of a proprietary polymer reduced the evaporation and penetration rates compared to controls. Tests using fresh and frozen pig skin showed no significant differences, indicating that DEET was not significantly metabolized by pig skin at the dose studied. A minimum evaporation rate of 5 μ g/cm²/h (0.03 μ mol/cm²/h) for DEET over 5-15 minutes was determined for human and pig skin. Combining two repellents, DEET and dimethyl phthalate, had no effect on the total penetration and evaporation of the other, although the maximum penetration and evaporation rates were lower and extended over a longer time period, indicating that the two chemicals share common routes of loss.

In vitro, penetration of DEET in the mouse (33.3 μg/cm²; 0.174 μmol/cm²), rat (38.7 μg/cm²; 0.202 μmol/cm²), hairless guinea pig (12.5 μg/cm²; 0.0653 μmol/cm²), pig (19.4 μg/cm²; 0.101 μmol/cm²), human (44.7 μg/cm²; 0.234 μmol/cm²), as well as cultured human skin (27.9 μg/cm²; 0.146 μmol/cm²) was assessed using an automated, flow-through skin penetration apparatus (AIDA) (Moody and Nadeau, 1993). In addition, *in vivo* dermal penetration was also measured in the rat and hairless guinea pig. *In vitro*, the percentage penetrated dose ranged from 11-38%, in the following order: guinea pig

A species comparative *in vitro* skin study of the penetration of commercial preparations (OFF!, Deep Woods), and Muskol, containing 14, 24, and 95% DEET, respectively) used the skin of male Sprague-Dawley rats, female guinea pigs, and female humans (Moody et al., 1995). Washing the skin with soap and water at 24 hours post-application increased the percentage of DEET recovered in the wash with the more concentrated formulations. Moody et al. (1995) proposed that this "wash-in" effect may have toxicologic consequences by increasing the systemic absorption of DEET. Rather than decreasing systemic concentration, washing has the

opposite effect than simply rubbing off the dose, presumably by enhancing the penetration of DEET which otherwise would have remained within the skin layers. While the skin of rats and guinea pigs had similar dermal penetration, pharmacokinetic profiles were markedly different between the two species.

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference				
9.1.2.1 Human	9.1.2.1 Human Studies									
Excised human skin samples obtained from elective plastic surgery	n.p.	Commercial donor skin: Everglades (444.2 mg/cm²; 2.322 mmol/cm²), Repel Deer-Deerhunters (206.34 in	Sampling and HPLC analysis occurred at various intervals up to 36 h	For the commercial preparations, the order of cumulative DEET penetration was DEET (control) Everglades >Repel Deerhunters >Skedaddle OFF! Skintastic .	Stinecipher and Shah (1997)					
			300 µL (46.88 mg/cm ² ; 0.2451 mmol/cm ²) homogeneous solutions of 10% DEET in 30, 45, 60, 75, and 90% ethanol		Ethanol enhanced the penetration of DEET. The cumulative amount that penetrated was about 2 times greater for 10% DEET in 30 or 45% ethanolic solutions than for pure DEET.					
Excised human skin samples obtained from elective plastic surgery	n.p.	m-DEET, 97%; p-DEET and o-DEET, concn. n.p.	300 µL samples applied to donor skin: neat isomer (78.13 mg/cm²; 0.4084 mmol/cm²), 5 mg/mL solution (7.81 mg/cm²; 0.0408 mmol/cm²), 10% isomer in 90% ethanol (46.88 mg/cm²; 0.2451 mmol/cm²), 10% isomer in 45% ethanol (46.88 mg/cm²; 0.2451 mmol/cm²), 10m isomer in 45% ethanol (46.88 mg/cm²; 0.2451 mmol/cm²)	Sampling and HPLC analysis occurred at various intervals up to 36 h	There was no statistically significant difference in the permeation of the three isomers. Significantly higher amounts of DEET and its isomers penetrated the skin from solutions containing 45% ethanol versus neat, water, and 90% ethanol solutions. The permeation of the <i>para</i> isomer was enhanced to a greater extent than that of the <i>meta</i> and <i>ortho</i> isomers.	Stinecipher and Shah (1998)				

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
9.1.2.2 Animal	Studies					
Mouse						
CD-1, age n.p.	5 M	DEET, concn. n.p.	i.p.: 0.5 g/kg (2.6 µmol/kg)	Plasma sampling and HPLC analysis at 0.5, 1.0, 1.5, 2.0, 3.0, and 5 h	Significant increase in ammonia levels in treated mice versus controls at 3 and 5 h. DEET-dosed animals became drowsy, then comatose, with complete recovery within 1-2 h. The level of consciousness of the animal could not be correlated to the level of plasma ammonia.	Heick et al. (1988)
Rat						
phenobarbital -induced liver microsomes from Wistar rats (age n.p.)	M	DEET, conen. n.p.	In vitro: 200 μM (38.3 μg/mL)	Incubated at 37°C for 45 min	Metabolism corresponding to benzylic hydroxylation and <i>N</i> -deethylation, and combinations of these reactions, were detected in methyl <i>t</i> -butyl ether extracts via capillary GC. The two major metabolites had a mean yield of 69%.	Taylor (1986)
phenobarbital -induced liver microsomes from 12 wk old Wistar rats	M and F,	DEET, concn. n.p.	In vitro: 200 μM (38.3 μg/mL)	Incubated at 37°C for 2 h	DEET degraded more rapidly from incubations prepared from male rats than those from female rats, with half-lives of 10 and 15 min, respectively. The results suggest the presence of a sex difference in the metabolism of DEET.	Yeung and Taylor (1988)

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
CD	M and F Group I: 4/sex Group II: 6 dose groups of 5/sex Group III: 5/sex	¹⁴ C-labelled DEET, 98.9%	Group I: single oral dose of 100 mg/kg (0.523 mmol/kg) Group II: single or repeated doses of 100 or 500 mg/kg (0.523 or 2.61 mmol/kg) orally, or 100 mg/kg (0.523 mmol/kg) dermally Group III: single oral dose of 500 mg/kg (2.61 mmol/kg)	Group I: Sampling (blood) up to 24 h post- application Group II: Sampling (tissues and excreta) up to 168 h post- application Group III: Sampling (excreta) up to 72 h post- application	Oral administration: 85-91% dose recovered in urine and 3-5% in feces. The fastest excretion rate was noted in the repeated low-dose group, followed by the single low-dose and the single high-dose groups. Dermal administration: 74-78% dose recovered in urine, 4-7% in feces, and 6.5% on the surface of the skin. No unchanged parent compound was detected in urine after either route; 2 major urinary metabolites were identified.	Schoenig et al. (1996)
Excised abdominal skin from 4 wk old Cotton rats	number and sex n.p.	DEET, >98.5%	In vitro, dermal: 0.15 g (0.78 µmol)/formulation Formulations: 12% DEET solutions with 40, 50, 75, or 100% ethanol or PEG 400; gel emulsions containing 10 or 15% DEET and various polymers or humectants; gel emulsions containing 7.5% DEET, various polymers, and PEG 400 or ethanol	Sampling and HPLC analysis occurred at 0.5, 2, 4, 6, 8, and 10 h	40 and 50% aqueous ethanol solutions increased the steady-state penetration rate by 157 and 137%, respectively, while a 75% aqueous solution, neat ethanol, and PEG 400 decreased the rate by 67, 74, and 59%, respectively. Humectants had no significant effect. Polymers and 75% ethanol decreased rates up to 22.7%. A formulation incorporating PEG 400, Carbopol 940F, and Pemulen TR-2 was also effective in reducing DEET skin permeation.	Qiu et al. (1998)

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rabbit						
New Zealand white, age n.p.	8 M	DEET, >95%	i.v.: 0.1 mL/kg of a 10% DEET solution in ethanol dermal: 1 g/kg (5 µmol/kg) of 10% DEET in liposphere or ethanol solution	Blood and urine collected at various intervals up to 24 h, then daily for 7 d	The bioavailability of DEET from the ethanol solution was 45% and that from lipospheres was 16%. Approximately 74% of the i.v. dose was recovered in urine, versus 39 and 19%, respectively, of the dermal ethanolic and lipospheric formula-tions.	Domb et al. (1995)
Dog						
Adult beagles, age n.p.	4 M	DEET, >98.5%; formulation A: OFF! Skintastic II, 7.125% DEET; formulation B: gel emulsion, 7.5% DEET	i.v.: 2.5 mg/kg (0.013 mmol/kg) into the cephalic vein. After a 2-wk washout, 6.0 mg/kg (0.031 mmol/kg) given. dermal: 15 mg/kg (0.078 mmol/kg) Formulation A applied to anterior dorsal region along backline. After a 2-wk washout, formulation B was applied.	Blood sampling at various intervals for 15 min-18 h post- application	Linear pharmacokinetics was demonstrated after i.v. dosing. DEET underwent extensive extravascular distribution and rapid elimination. The transdermal absorption of DEET was faster from formulation A than from B. The bioavailabilities were 18.3% and 14.0%, respectively.	Qiu et al. (1997)
Pig						
Yorkshire, age n.p.	9 F	¹⁴ C-labelled DEET,	dermal: $4 \mu g/cm^2 (0.02 \mu mol/cm^2)$	48 h after application	Increasing the rate of air flow over the skin from 60 mL/min to 600 mL/min significantly increased evaporation from the skin surface, decreased the residues in the upper skin layer, and decreased the penetration of DEET in the epidermis.	Reifenrath et al. (1991)

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Cattle						
Hereford, age n.p.	4 F	DEET, >97%	i.v.: 2.5 mg/kg (0.013 mmol/kg) dermal: 10 mg/kg (0.052 mmol/kg)	Blood samples were obtained 15- 1440 min post- application	73% of the dermally applied dose was absorbed systemically, with peak plasma concentrations at 37.5 min. The elimination rate constants were 0.0046/min after i.v. dosing and 0.0035/min after dermal dosing. Linear pharmacokinetics was demonstrated after i.v. dosing.	Taylor et al. (1994)
9.1.2.3 Species	Comparisons					
Sprague- Dawley rats and Rhesus monkeys (Macaca mulatta), ages n.p.	5-8 M rats and monkeys/group	¹⁴ C-labelled DEET, >98%	single dose: 44 µg; (0.23 µmol) on shaved middorsal region of rats and the forearm, forehead, and ventral and dorsal sides of the forepaw of monkeys repeated doses: three 33-µL doses applied at 2-h (rat) or 0.5-h (monkey) intervals. Dose occluded for 24 h, then washed.	Urine samples collected at 4 and 8 h (Day 1), then at 24-h intervals for 7 d	Absorption in rats was 36%. The extent and rate of absorption in the monkey were highly dependent upon the anatomic site, with penetration of 14% from the forearm, 27% from the dorsal side of the paw, 33% from the forehead, and 68% from the ventral side of the forepaw. No significant difference was seen between the total percentage absorbed with single versus repeated doses for either species.	Moody et al. (1989)
Human and pig (strain and/or age n.p.)	Human abdominal or breast skin (sex n.p.) and pig skin (3-9, sex n.p.)	14C-labelled DEET, 98% in the following formulations: A=silicone polymer B=acrylate polymer C=fatty acid D=proprietary polymer E=dimethyl phthalate Control=unformulated	dermal: 320-360 μg/cm ² (1.67-1.88 μmol/ cm ²); control: 10 μg/cm ² (0.052 μmol/cm ²)	Sampling occurred at various intervals up to 50 h	The evaporation and penetration of A, B, and C were not significantly different from those of the control. D showed significantly less evaporation and less penetration than the control. For E, the total evaporation and penetration of each repellent did not change, but the maximum evaporation and penetration rates were lower and extended over a longer period of time.	Reifenrath et al. (1989)

Table 3. Absorption, Distribution, Metabolism, and Elimination of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rhino mice (10 mo old), Sprague-Dawley rats (5 wk old), hairless Crl: IAF/HA (hr/hr)BR guinea pigs (9 mo), Yorkshire pig (8-9 wk old), and Caucasian human (33 yr old)	n=4 for each skin type M mouse, rats, and pig (back skin); F guinea pigs (back skin), and F human (abdominal skin); M Testskin (human foreskin)	¹⁴ C-ring-labelled DEET, >98%	In vivo and in vitro application of 50 μ L at the following dose rates: Species Doses $\frac{(\mu g/cm^2) \ (\mu mol/cm^2)}{mouse}$ mouse 33.3 0.174 rat 38.7 0.202 g. pig 12.5 0.0653 pig 19.4 0.101 human 44.7 0.234 Testskin 27.9 0.146	In vitro: sampling of the receiver fluid at various intervals up to 48 h; in vivo: urinary sampling at 24-h intervals for 14 d	In vitro: the total percentage of absorption were as follows: mouse (36%), human (28%), rat (21%), pig (15%), Testskin (15%), and guinea pig (11%). The in vitro procedure under-estimated the observed in vivo dermal penetration of DEET.	Moody and Nadeau (1993)
Sprague- Dawley rats (5 wk old), hairless guinea pig (9 mo old), Caucasian human (40 yr old)	n=4 for each skin type M rats (back skin), F guinea pigs (back skin), F human (abdominal skin)	OFF! (14.25% DEET); Deep Woods (23.75% DEET); Muskol (95% DEET)	In vitro: 14.5-97.3 mg/cm ² (0.076-0.509 mmol/cm ²) In vivo (rat only): same doses as above	Automated sampling at various intervals up to 48 h; 24-h soap wash	In vitro, the total percentage of absorbed DEET for OFF!, Deep Woods, and Muskol, respectively, were 50, 49, and 44% (rat), 46, 37 and 19% (guinea pig), and 48, 36, and 17% (human). Soap wash percentage recoveries increased for all species with the more concentrated DEET formulations. In vivo, DEET penetration through rat skin was significantly lower than in vitro penetration for each formulation.	Moody et al. (1995)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; d = day(s); GC = gas chromatography; h = hour(s); HPLC = high performance liquid chromatography; n = number; n.p. = not provided; PEG = polyethylene glycol; wk = week(s); yr = year(s).

9.1.3 Acute Exposure

Acute toxicity values for DEET are presented in **Table 4**. The details of studies discussed in this section are presented in **Table 5**.

Table 4. Acute Toxicity Values for DEET

Route	Species (sex and strain)	LD ₅₀ /LC ₅₀	Reference
dermal	mouse (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 3,170 mg/kg (16.67 mmol/kg)	Lewis (1996)
	rat (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 5,000 mg/kg (26.14 mmol/kg)	Lewis (1996); RTECS (1998)
	rabbit (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 3,180 mg/kg (16.62 mmol/kg)	Lewis (1996); Mount et al. (1991)
inhalation	rat (sex and strain n.p.)	LC ₅₀ = 5,950 mg/m ³ (31.10 mmol/m ³ ; 760 ppm)	Lewis (1996)
oral	mouse (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 1,170 mg/kg (6.116 mmol/kg)	RTECS (1998)
	rat (M and F; Female Lac:P Wistar derived)	LD ₅₀ : M = 891 mg/kg (4.66 mmol/kg), 11 d.o.; 2,000 mg/kg (10.45 mmol/kg) 25 d.o.; 1,782 (9.315 mmol/kg) 31-35 d.o.; and 3,564 (18.63 mmol/kg) 47-56 d.o.	Verschoyle et al. (1992)
		LD ₅₀ : F = 667 mg/kg (3.49 mmol/kg) 11 d.o.; 1,259 mg/kg (6.581 mmol/kg) 25 d.o.; 1,414 mg/kg (7.392 mmol/kg) 31-35 d.o.; and 3,429 mg/kg (17.92 mmol/kg) 47-56 d.o.	
	rat (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 1,950 mg/kg (10.19 mmol/kg)	Lewis (1996); RTECS (1998)
	rabbit (sex and strain n.p.)	LD ₅₀ = 1,584 mg/kg (8.280 mmol/kg)	Lewis (1996); Mount et al. (1991)

Abbreviations: d.o. = days old; F = female; $LC_{50} =$ concentration lethal to 50% of test animals; $LD_{50} =$ dose lethal to 50% of test animals; M = male; n.p. = not provided.

McCain et al. (1997) exposed male Sprague-Dawley rats to single oral doses of 2000-5010 mg/kg (10.45-26.19 mmol/kg) DEET. Animals were lethargic and displayed signs of respiratory distress. In a study of the neurotoxicity of DEET in CD rats, animals dosed orally with 50-500 mg/kg (0.26-2.61 mmol/kg) DEET exhibited no impairment of neurologic function or any other toxicity (Schoenig et al., 1993). In rats given single oral doses of 400-5000 mg/kg

(2.09-26.14 mmol/kg) DEET, toxicity decreased with age and females were more sensitive than males (Verschoyle et al., 1992). Doses of 2000-3000 mg/kg (10.45-15.68 mmol/kg) produced a severe rapid decrease in reactivity and muscle tone. Rats given 2500-4000 mg/kg (13.07-20.91 mmol/kg) died between 50 minutes and 24 hours, exhibiting progressive respiratory depression. Sprague-Dawley rats given i.p. doses of 56, 113 or 225 mg/kg (0.29, 0.591, or 1.18 mmol/kg) exhibited dose-related decreases in blood pressure and heart rate at the mid and high doses (Leach et al., 1988). No effects were observed at the low dose.

In guinea pigs, a single dermal application of 200 mL DEET occluded for 4 hours produced no signs of irritation when observed for 72 hours (Tenjarla et al., 1995). Dermal application of 75-100% DEET caused no sensitization (Harvey, 1987).

On the other hand, dermal application of 75-100% DEET to the abraded skin of rabbits caused mild irritation (Harvey, 1987). Rabbits experienced edema of the nictitating membrane, lacrimation, conjunctivitis, purulent discharge, and occasional corneal cloudiness when exposed ocularly to 10-100 µL of 100% DEET (MacRae et al., 1984). Eyes returned to normal within 1 week and no permanent damage was observed. Nine New Zealand white rabbits exposed ocularly to 0.1 mL of 50% DEET developed mild opacity lasting 7-10 days (Kellner et al., 1981). Two rabbits developed iritis lasting 4-6 days, while three rabbits developed conjunctivitis within 24 hours after dosing. In a related study, rabbits exposed ocularly to 0.1 mL of 75% DEET developed corneal injury, iritis, and conjunctival irritation; eyes returned to normal after 7 days (Topper and Weeks, 1981).

Dogs and cats given either oral or dermal doses of 0.089-7.128 g/kg (0.46-37.26 μ mol/kg) of a flea and tick spray containing 9% DEET experienced ataxia, seizures, muscle tremors, hypersalivation, restlessness, depression, and incoordination (Mount et al., 1991). Dogs treated i.p. with 225 mg/kg (1.18 mmol/kg) of 75% DEET had a significant decrease in blood pressure and heart rate compared to controls (Leach et al., 1988).

Table 5. Acute Exposure to DEET

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rat						
Adult Sprague- Dawley, age n.p.	10 M/dose	DEET, 98.5%	Oral: 2000, 2510, 3160, 3980, and 5010 mg/kg (10.45, 13.12, 16.52, 20.81, and 26.19 mmol/kg)	Single dose, 14- d observation period	Animals were lethargic and showed signs of respiratory distress.	McCain et al. (1997)
CD, 12 wk old	10 M and F/dose	DEET, 98%	Oral: 50, 200, and 500 mg/kg (0.26, 1.04, and 2.61 mmol/kg)	Single dose, 14- d observation period	Treatment had no effect on body weights, food consumption, incidence of gross lesions, systemic effects, or motor activity.	Schoenig et al. (1993)
Lac:P Wistar derived, 7-9 wk old	M and F, numbers n.p.	DEET, 98%	Oral: 400- 5000 mg/kg (2.09-26.14 mmol/kg)	Single dose, 8- d observation period	Toxicity decreased with age and was greater in females than males. Doses of 2000-3000 mg/kg produced a severe rapid decrease in stimulus reactivity and muscle tone. Rats given 2500-4000 mg/kg died between 50 minutes and 24 hours, exhibiting progressive respiratory depression.	Verschoyle et al. (1992)
Sprague- Dawley, age n.p.	5 M/dose	DEET, 75%	i.p.: 56, 113, and 225 mg/kg (0.29, 0.591, and 1.18 mmol/kg)	Single injection, observation period n.p.	No effects observed at 56 mg/kg. Dose-related decrease in blood pressure and heart rate seen with higher doses.	Leach et al. (1988)
Guinea Pig						
Charles River hairless, age n.p.	6 M	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: 200 mL	Single application occluded for 4 h, 72-h observation period	No irritation was observed.	Tenjarla et al. (1995)
Hartley albino, age n.p.	Number and sex n.p.	DEET, 75- 100%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Exposure and observation period n.p.	Dermal application caused no sensitization.	Harvey (1987)

Table 5. Acute Exposure to DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rabbit						
New Zealand white, age n.p.	Number and sex n.p.	DEET, 75- 100%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Exposure and observation periods n.p.	Dermal application caused mild irritation to abraded skin.	Harvey (1987)
New Zealand albino, age n.p.	Number and sex n.p.	DEET, 100%	Ocular: 10, 30, 100 μL	Single application, 168-h observation period	Signs of irritation included edema of the nictitating membrane, lacrimation, conjunctivitis, purulent discharge, and occasional corneal cloudiness. Eyes returned to normal within 1 wk and no permanent damage was observed.	MacRae et al. (1984)
New Zealand white, young adults	9 M or F	DEET, 50%	Ocular: 0.1 mL	Single exposure, 13-d observation period	DEET-treated animals showed mild opacity lasting 7-10 d after dosing. Two rabbits developed iritis lasting 4-6 d. Three rabbits developed conjunctivitis within 24 h after dosing.	Kellner et al. (1981)
New Zealand white, age n.p.	9, sex n.p.	DEET, 75%	Ocular: 0.1 mL	Single exposure, 21-d observation period	Animals developed corneal injury, iritis, and conjunctival irritation, all of which were reversible within 7 d.	Topper and Weeks (1981)
Dog		•		•		•
Hound, Setter, Shepherd, Pitbull, and mixed breeds, 3 mo to 2 yr old	4 M, 6 F	DEET, 9%	Oral or dermal: 0.089-7.128 g/kg (0.46- 37.26 µmol/kg)	Single dose or application, observation period up to 72 h	Symptoms of toxicity included ataxia, seizures, muscle tremors, hypersalivation, restlessness, depression, and incoordination.	Mount et al. (1991)
Beagles, age n.p.	6 M	DEET, 75%	i.p.: 225 mg/kg (1.18 mmol/kg)	Single injection, observation period n.p.	Significant decrease in blood pressure and heart rate.	Leach et al. (1988)

Table 5. Acute Exposure to DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Cat						
DSH and Siamese, 3 mo to 5 yr old	2 M, 8 F	DEET, 9%	Oral or dermal: 0.089-7.128 g/kg (0.46- 37.26 µmol/kg)	Single dose or application, observation period up to 72 h	Symptoms of toxicity included ataxia, seizures, muscle tremors, hypersalivation, restlessness, depression, and incoordination.	Mount et al. (1991)

Abbreviations: d = day(s); DSH = Domestic Short Hair; F = female; h = hour(s); i.p. = intraperitoneal injection; M = male; mo = month(s); n.p. = not provided; wk = week(s); yr = year(s).

9.1.4 Short-Term and Subchronic Exposure

The details of these studies are presented in **Table 6**.

Charles River CD rats were given daily oral doses of 125, 250, and 750 mg/kg (0.653, 1.31, and 3.92 mmol/kg) DEET for 21 days (Schoenig et al., 1994). Animals in the high-dose group exhibited signs of toxicity including hypoactivity, ataxia, decreased muscle tone, foot splay, urine stains, perinasal encrustation, and perioral wetness. No signs were observed in the mid- and low-dose groups. Sprague-Dawley rats were exposed s.c. to 0.3-1.80 mL/kg (1.6-9.4 mmol/kg) DEET (Wright et al., 1992). No female rats survived more than 10 days; liver and kidney weights were elevated in all DEET-treated groups. Male rats developed skin lesions at the injection site and showed gait disturbance followed by eating of the toes on the affected feet. Autopsy revealed grossly distended, urine-filled bladders. Rats exposed to 250-1500 mg/m³ (1.31-7.841 mmol/m³; 31.9-191.7 ppm) DEET by inhalation 5 days per week for 13 weeks had a significant increase in weight and size; no significant signs of toxicity were seen (Sherman, 1979).

Decreased body weight and food consumption were observed in New Zealand white rabbits given 325 mg/kg/day (1.70 mmol/kg/day) DEET orally for 29 days (Schoenig et al., 1994). No mortality or other signs of toxicity were observed. In another study, rabbits were given 132-528 mg/kg (0.690-2.76 mmol/kg) DEET orally for 15 days (Haight et al., 1979). Those in the high-dose group showed decreased body weight and increased kidney weight. Furthermore, serum calcium levels decreased while cholesterol and triglyceride levels increased. No other signs of toxicity were observed. Rabbits exposed dermally to a commercial insect repellent containing DEET (purity and dose n.p.) for 14 days had increased foldings and indentations on the skin surface, epidermal thinning, and cystic dilations of the dermis containing eosinophilic fluid (Wong and Yew, 1978).

Abou-Donia et al. (1996b) exposed adult Leghorn laying hens to 500 mg/kg (2.61 mmol/kg) DEET s.c. for 5 days per week for 8 weeks. Hens showed decreased activity, diarrhea, and shortness of breath, but recovered within 24 hours after dosing. Neuropathological examination revealed a slight increase in the frequency of enlarged axons.

 Table 6. Short-Term and Subchronic Exposure to DEET

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rat						
Charles River CD, age n.p.	25 F/dose	DEET, 98.3%	Oral: 125, 250, and 750 mg/kg (0.653, 1.31, 3.92 mmol/kg)	Daily doses for 21 d, 21-d observation period	High-dose group experienced hypoactivity, ataxia, decreased muscle tone, foot splay, urine stains, perinasal encrustation, and perioral wetness. No symptoms observed in the mid- and low-dose groups.	Schoenig et al. (1994)
Sprague- Dawley, age n.p.	12 F/dose	DEET, 97-98%	s.c.: 0.50, 0.62, 0.78, 0.96, or 1.2 mL/kg (2.6, 3.2, 4.1, 5.0, or 6.3 mmol/kg)	10-d exposure, 20- d observa- tion period	No females survived 10 d of dosing with 1.2 mL/kg. No deaths occurred in 0.50 mL/kg group. Liver and kidney weights were elevated in all treated groups.	Wright et al. (1992)
	20 M/dose		s.c.: 0.30, 0.46, 0.73, 1.15, or 1.80 mL/kg (1.6, 2.4, 3.8, 6.0, or 9.4 mmol/kg)	Exposed 5 d/wk for 9 wk, 9-wk observation period	Most developed skin lesions at one or several injection sites attributed to scratching after dosing. Gait disturbance accompanied by eating of the toes on affected feet was observed. Upon death, autopsies revealed grossly distended, urine-filled bladders.	
Strain and age n.p.	10 M, 10 F	DEET, concn. n.p.	Inhalation: 250, 750, and 1500 mg/m ³ (1.31, 3.92, and 7.841 mmol/m ³ ; 31.9, 95.9, and 191.7 ppm)	Exposed 6 h/d, 5 d/wk, for 13 wk, 13-wk observation period	Considerable increase in weight and size was observed; no significant signs of toxicity were seen.	Sherman (1979)

Table 6. Short-Term and Subchronic Exposure to DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rabbit						
New Zealand white, age n.p.	16 F/dose	DEET, 98.3%	Oral: 30, 100, and 325 mg/kg/day (0.16, 0.523, and 1.70 mmol/kg/day)	Daily doses for 13 d, 29-d observation period	Decreased body weight and food consumption were observed in the high-dose group. No mortality or signs of toxicity were observed in any group.	Schoenig et al. (1994)
New Zealand white, age n.p.	6 M/group	DEET, 95%	Oral: 132, 264, and 528 mg/kg (0.690, 1.38, and 2.76 mmol/kg)	15-d exposure and observation period	Rabbits in the high-dose group showed decreased body weight and increased kidney weight. Serum calcium levels decreased while cholesterol and triglyceride levels increased. No other signs or symptoms were observed in any group.	Haight et al. (1979)
Albino, species and age n.p.	Number and sex n.p.	DEET in a commercial repellent, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Applied to ears for 14 d, observation period n.p.	Increased foldings and indentations on skin surface, thinning of the epidermis, and cystic dilations (containing eosinophilic fluid) of the dermis were observed.	Wong and Yew (1978)
Chicken						
Leghorn laying hens, 18 mo old	5 F	DEET, 97%	s.c.: 500 mg/kg (2.61 mmol/kg)	Exposure 5 d/wk for 8 wk, 8-wk observation period	Hens showed decreased activity, diarrhea, and shortness of breath, but recovered within 24 h after dosing. Neuropathological examination revealed a slight increase in frequency of enlarged axons.	Abou-Donia et al. (1996b)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; d = day(s); F = female; h = hour(s); M = male; mo = month(s); n.p. = not provided; s.c. = subcutaneous injection; wk = week(s).

9.1.5 Chronic Exposure

The details of studies discussed in this section are presented in **Table 7**.

In a two year study, mice, rats, and dogs were given 10-1000 mg/kg/day (0.052-5.23 mmol/kg) DEET orally for 1 to 2 years (Schoenig et al., 1999). Mice and rats in the high dose groups had decreases in body weight and food consumption; female rats also had an increase in serum cholesterol. Dogs in the high dose group had incidences of vomiting, reduced hemoglobin and hematocrit levels, decreased cholesterol, and increased potassium; males also had increased alkaline phosphatase. (Carcinogenic effects are discussed in **Section 9.3**)

The F_2 offspring of CD rats administered 500, 2000, or 5000 ppm (3.91, 15.66, or 39.12 g/m³; 20.4, 81.86, or 204.5 mmol/m³) DEET in the diet continuously during a two-generation reproductive study were given the same dietary concentrations of DEET for nine months (Schoenig et al., 1993). They exhibited no neurotoxic effects other than a slight increase in exploratory locomotor activity at the high dose level. (Reproductive effects are discussed in **Section 9.2**)

Table 7. Chronic Exposure to DEET

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Mice, CD-1, age n.p.	60 M and 60 F/group	DEET, 98%	Oral: 250, 500, or 1000 mg/kg (1.31, 2.61, or 5.23 mmol/kg)	Daily in diet for 18 mo; 18-mo observation period	Decreased body weight and food consumption in the high dose group.	Schoenig et al. (1999)
Rats, CD, age n.p.	60 M and 60 F/group		Oral: 10, 30 or 100 mg/kg (M) (0.052, 0.16, or 0.523 mmol/kg); 30, 100, or 400 mg/kg (F) (0.16, 0.523, or 2.09 mmol/kg)	Daily in diet for 2 yr; 2-yr observation period	Decreased body weight and food consumption, and increased serum cholesterol (F only) in high the dose group.	
Dogs, beagle, age n.p.	4 M and 4 F/group		Oral: 30, 100, or 400 mg/kg (0.16, 0.523, or 2.09 mmol/kg)	Daily in gelatin capsules for 1 yr; 1-yr observation period	Vomiting, reduced hemoglobin and hematocrit levels, increased alkaline phosphatase (M only); decreased cholesterol, increased potassium in the high dose group. One M dog in high dose group exhibited ataxia, tremors, and/or convulsions on several occasions.	
F ₂ offspring of exposed rats, CD, 40 wk old	80 M and 80 F	DEET, 98%	Oral: 500, 2000, or 5000 ppm (3.91, 15.66, or 39.12 g/m³; 20.4, 81.86, or 204.5 mmol/m³)	Daily in diet for 9 mo; 8- wk observa- tion period	Slight increase in exploratory locomotor activity at the high dose level.	Schoenig et al. (1993)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; n.p. = not provided; M = male; F = female; yr = year(s); mo = month(s); wk = week(s).

9.2 Reproductive and Teratological Effects

Several studies, the details of which are presented in **Table 8**, have reported the reproductive and teratological effects of DEET in humans, rats, rabbits, and chick embryos.

Although effects including mental retardation, muscular hypotonia, hearing loss, and coarctation of the aorta have been observed in infants whose mothers used insect repellents containing DEET during pregnancy, a direct relationship between the use of DEET and birth defects has not been demonstrated (Schaefer and Peters, 1992; Hall et al., 1975).

In female rats, oral administration of 125, 250, and 750 mg/kg/day (0.653, 1.31, and 3.92 mmol/kg/day) on gestational days 6-15 caused no external, visceral, or skeletal malformations; however, reduced fetal weight was observed at 750 mg/kg (Schoenig et al., 1994). No reproductive or developmental effects were observed in the fetuses of female and male rats given 0.30 mL/kg (1.6 mmol/kg) DEET s.c. (Wright et al., 1992). No effects on sperm count, morphology, or viability were seen in male rats treated dermally with 100, 300, and 1000 mg/kg (0.523, 1.57, and 5.227 mmol/kg) DEET (Lebowitz et al., 1983).

In female rabbits treated orally or dermally with 30-325 mg/kg (0.16-1.70 mmol/kg) DEET on gestational days 6-18, no treatment-related effects were observed (Schoenig et al., 1994). Female rabbits exposed dermally to 50-1000 mg/kg (0.26-5.227 mmol/kg) on gestational days 1-29, had no reproductive or teratological effects (Angerhofer and Weeks, 1981).

Gross malformations, including ventricular septal defects, anomalous aortic arch patterns, absence of a rump, absence of or malrotated limbs, and CNS malformations, were seen in chick embryos exposed to $1.27~\mu$ mol ($243~\mu$ g) DEET by topical application to the chorioallantoic membrane on the second day of incubation (Kuhlmann et al., 1981, abstract). One-third of the 41% of embryos that survived to day 15 showed malformations.

 $\ \, \textbf{Table 8. Reproductive and Teratological Effects of DEET} \\$

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Humans						
Child, 4 yr old	1 M	DEET, 25%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Application to arms and legs of mother once or twice/d during pregnancy	Statomotor retardation, muscular hypotonia, central hearing loss, and strabismus were observed during first month of life. A causal relationship between these effects and prenatal exposure to DEET was not certain.	Schaefer and Peters (1992)
Infants, age n.p.	2 M	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: dose n.p.	Application to mother during first trimester of pregnancy	Both infants developed coarctation of the aorta. A causal relationship with exposure to DEET was not certain.	Hall et al. (1975)
Rats						
Charles River CD, age n.p.	25 F/dose	DEET, 98.3%	Gavage: 125, 250, and 750 mg/kg (0.653, 1.31, and 3.92 mmol/kg)	Exposure on gd 6- 15, sacrificed on gd 21	Reduced fetal weight was observed at 750 mg/kg. No treatment-related effects, such as external, visceral, or skeletal malformations or effects on gestational parameters, were observed.	Schoenig et al. (1994)
Sprague-Dawley, age n.p.	35-37 F	DEET, 97-98%	s.c.: 0.30 mL/kg (1.6 mmol/kg)	Exposure on gd 6- 15, half of the animals sacrificed on gd 20 and the remaining half observed on pd 3, 9, and 14	No evidence of reproductive or developmental toxicity reported. Sporadic malformations and variations were observed, but no significant differences existed between fetuses of treated group and controls. No signs of adverse effects on reproductive success in rats exposed <i>in utero</i> .	Wright et al. (1992)
	20 M/dose		s.c.: 0.30 and 0.73 mL/kg (1.6 and 3.8 mmol/kg)	Exposure 5 d/wk for 9 wk, observation period n.p.	No effects noted on sperm or evidence of induced dominant lethal mutations. No effect observed on survival of fetuses sired from male treated rats or on neonatal growth or development.	
Sprague-Dawley, age n.p.	80 M/dose	DEET, 98.34%	Dermal: 100, 300, and 1000 mg/kg (0.523, 1.57, and 5.227 mmol/kg)	Exposure 5 d/wk for 9 wk, 96-d observation period	No effect on sperm count, morphology, or viability at any dose level observed.	Lebowitz et al. (1983)

Table 8. Reproductive and Teratological Effects of DEET (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
Rabbits						
New Zealand white, age n.p.	16 F/dose	DEET, 98.3%	Gavage: 30, 100 and 325 mg/kg (0.16, 0.523, and 1.70 mmol/kg)	Exposure on gd 6- 18, sacrificed on gd 29	No treatment-related effects, such as external, visceral, or skeletal malformations of offspring or effects on gestational parameters, were observed.	Schoenig et al. (1994)
New Zealand white, age n.p.	20 F/dose	DEET, 95%	Dermal: 50, 100, 500 and 1000 mg/kg (0.26, 0.523, 2.61, 5.227 mmol/kg)	Daily exposure on gd 1-29, sacrificed on gd 30	No reproductive or teratological effects observed.	Angerhofer and Weeks (1981)
Chickens						
White Leghorn embryo	number and sex n.p.	DEET, concn. n.p.	Topical to chorioallantoic membrane: 1.27 µmol (243 µg)	Exposure during second incubation d, 15-d observation period	Of 41% of embryos that survived to day 15, 33% had gross malformations including ventricular septal defects, anomalous aortic arch patterns, absence of a rump, amelia, malrotated limbs, and CNS malformations.	Kuhlmann et al. (1981), abstract

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; CNS = central nervous system; d = day(s); F = female; gd = gestational day(s); M = male; n.p. = not provided; pd = postnatal day(s); s.c. = subcutaneous injection; wk = week(s); yr = year(s).

9.3 Carcinogenicity

The details of studied discussed in this section are presented in **Table 9**.

No treatment-related tumors were observed in male or female mice and rats administered 10-1000 mg/kg/day (0.052-5.23 mmol/kg) DEET orally for 1 to 2 years (Schoenig et al., 1999).

Swiss mice (female) and New Zealand rabbits (male and female) were exposed dermally to 0.02 mL (0.02 g; 0.1 mmol) of 10, 50, and 100% concentrations of DEET twice a week for up to 160 weeks (Stenbäck, 1977). There were no significant differences in the number of tumors in DEET-treated animals compared to controls.

9.4 Genetic Toxicity

The details of these studies are presented in **Table 10**.

9.4.1 Prokaryotic Systems

DEET (10-3333 μ g/plate; 0.052-17.42 μ mol/plate) was not mutagenic in *Salmonella typhimurium* strains TA100, TA1535, TA97, or TA98, with or without induced rat or hamster liver S9, when tested in a preincubation assay (Zeiger et al., 1992).

9.4.2 Lower Eukaryotic Systems

Exposure of *Tradescantia paludosa* pollen mother cells in early prophase I to 1-3 sprays of the commercial insect repellent OFF!, did not induce micronuclei in later stages of pollen maturation (early tetrad stage) (Ma et al., 1984).

Table 9. Carcinogenicity of DEET

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex of Animals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference
CD-1 mice, CD rats; ages n.p.	60 M, 60 F mice/group; 60 M, 60 F rats/group	DEET, 98%	Oral: 10-1000 mg/kg (0.052- 5.23 mmol/kg)	Daily doses in diet or via gelatin capsule; 1-yr to 2- yr observation periods	No tumors were observed.	Schoenig et al (1999)
Mice, Swiss, 7 wk old	50 F/group	DEET, 10, 50, and 100%	Dermal: 0.02 mL (0.02 g; 0.1 mmol)	Twice weekly on the back, up to 160-wk observation period	Tumors of various organs, including skin, ovary, and mammary gland, were observed; however, the incidence was not increased compared to controls.	Stenbäck (1977)
Rabbits, New Zealand, 8 wk old	5 M or F/group			Twice weekly on the left ear, up to 160-wk observation period	No tumors or mortality were observed in either treated animals or controls.	

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; F = female; M = male; n.p. = not provided; wk = week(s); mo = month(s); yr = year(s).

Table 10. Genetic Toxicity of DEET

Test System	Biological Endpoint	+/ - S9	Chemical Form, Concentration	Dose	Endpoint Response	Reference
9.6.1 Prokaryotic Syste	ems					
Salmonella typhimurium strains TA100, TA1535, TA97, and TA98	his gene mutations	+/-	DEET, concn. n.p.	10-3333 µ g/plate (0.052-17.42 µ mol/ plate)	Negative	Zeiger et al. (1992)
9.6.2 Lower Eukaryotic Systems						
Tradescantia paludosa Sax, early prophase I pollen mother cells	micronuclei	-	OFF!, concn. of DEET n.p.	1 to 3 sprays; 6-h exposure duration in a glass chamber	Negative	Ma et al. (1984)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; h = hour(s); n.p. = not provided; "+" = positive; "-" = negative.

9.5 Immunotoxicity

The details of these studies are presented in **Table 11**.

DEET causes a hypersensitivity response in the immune system (Brooks et al., 1992). Gryboski et al. (1961) suggested that hypersensitivity to DEET was a significant factor in the development of toxic encephalopathy in a 3.5-year-old girl. A woman exposed to DEET developed contact urticaria by an immunologic mechanism (Maibach and Johnson, 1975). This type of reaction is identical to other types of immediate hypersensitivity in that specific IgE molecules on the surface of basophils and mast cells join with absorbed antigens, resulting in the typical weal-and-flare appearance due to histamine release. Anaphylactic shock can occur, but this response is only generated for substances which either provoke strong hypersensitivity or are abundantly absorbed through the skin (Harvell et al., 1994). A case of anaphylactic hypersensitivity was reported in a woman who developed generalized pruritis after touching a person who had been sprayed with DEET (Miller, 1982).

9.6 Other Data

9.6.1 Inhibition of the Urea Cycle and Gluconeogenesis

In a study by Brini and Tremblay (1991), 20 mM (3.8 mg/mL) DEET inhibited the synthesis of urea from ammonia and the production of glucose from lactate in male COBS-CD rat liver hepatocytes after 1 hour of incubation. Both inhibitions were reversed when hepatocytes were washed and resuspended in DEET-free medium.

9.6.2 Effect on Pentobarbital Activity

A single oral dose of 0.4 g/kg (2 mmol/kg) DEET given to rats 1, 2, or 6 hours prior to the i.p. administration of 25 mg/kg pentobarbital increased sleeping times by 2- to 6-fold, which was associated with an increase in liver microsomal pentobarbital hydroxylase activity (Liu et al., 1984, abstract). Conversely, DEET administered 12, 24, 48, 36, or 72 hours prior to administration of pentobarbital markedly decreased the sleeping time and hydroxylase activity.

Table 11. Immunotoxicity of DEET

Sex and Age of Individuals	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure	Results/Comments	Reference
F, 3.5 yr old	DEET, 15%	Dermal: 180 mL	Child, bedding, and nightclothes sprayed with OFF! for 2 wk	Hypersensitivity to DEET was suggested as a significant factor in the development of toxic encephalopathy.	Gryboski et al. (1961)
F, 35 yr old	DEET, concn. n.p.	Dermal: ~0.1 mL	Application of a commercial insect repellent containing DEET	Subject developed contact urticaria, which suggested an immunologic response (immediate hypersensitivity).	Maibach and Johnson (1975)
F, 42 yr old	DEET, 52%	Dermal: dose n.p.	Touching someone who had been sprayed with DEET	Symptoms were attributed to anaphylactic hypersensitivity.	Miller (1982)

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; F = female; n.p. = not provided; wk = week(s); yr = year(s).

9.6.3 Effect on the Percutaneous Absorption of Other Chemicals

Details of these studies are presented in **Table 12**.

Human Studies

A study was conducted in 16 healthy male volunteers (18-80 years old) to determine the effect of DEET on the dermal penetration of 2,4-D-amine from either palmar or forearm regions (Moody et al., 1992). Application of 14 C-2,4-D-amine (0.5 μ Ci in 7 μ g/10 μ L water or acetone) was made to either the left palmar region or the left ventral forearm to a 4.2-cm² area, with or without prior application of 10 μ L of DEET, and occluded with a polypropylene cover. In general, the presence of DEET tended to decrease palmar penetration of 2,4-D-amine in water. Penetration of 2,4-D-amine through the palmar region was approximately twice that observed from forearm sites (14% versus 7%).

The dermal absorption and excretion of the insect repellent MGK 326 (di-*n*-propyl isocinchomeronate), either alone or formulated with 17.5% DEET and MGK 264 (*N*-octyl bicycloheptene dicarboximide), was studied following a single topical application of each of these formulations to the forearms of healthy male volunteers (Selim et al., 1994). DEET inhibited the penetration of MGK 326 up to 8-fold. In a similar study, DEET decreased the absorption of MGK R11 (Selim et al, 1995). About 8% of the MGK R11 was recovered when administered alone compared to 3% from the DEET-MGK 211 formulation.

DEET (4%, applied neat to a 1.13-cm² area) increased the amount of methotrexate (MTX) that accumulated in the stratum corneum of the human forearm (Lu et al., 1996, abstract).

Animal Studies

DEET (15%) significantly reduced carbaryl absorption from acetone, but not from dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) mixtures, in a study of the *in vitro* percutaneous absorption of carbaryl through pig skin (Baynes and Riviere, 1998).

In an *in vivo* study conducted using 5 male Sprague-Dawley rats and 5 male rhesus monkeys to determine the effect of DEET (0.005-1000 μ g; 0.03 nmol-5.227 μ mol) on the dermal persistence of fenitrothion (Moody et al., 1987), greater fenitrothion persistence occurred in both

rats (15% without DEET and 31.5% with DEET) and monkeys (1.5% without DEET and 6.0% with DEET).

A comparative study was conducted to determine the effect of DEET in solutions of ethanol, DMSO, and acetone on the penetration of permethrin and carbaryl across rat, mouse, and pig skin (Baynes et al., 1997). Administration of permethrin plus DEET resulted in penetration of DEET, but not permethrin. Permethrin was detected only when applied alone to mouse skin in solutions of DMSO or acetone, indicating that DEET may be decreasing its absorption. DEET also inhibited carbaryl absorption in acetone but not in DMSO. Of the chemicals tested, only DEET had sufficient penetration to induce toxicity when used with pesticides.

DEET (4%) (applied neat to a 1.13-cm² area) increased the amount of MTX that accumulated in the stratum corneum of the rabbit ear (Lu et al., 1996, abstract).

10.0 STRUCTURE-ACTIVITY RELATIONSHIPS

No data on structure-activity relationships were located.

 Table 12. Effect of DEET on the Percutaneous Absorption of Other Chemicals

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference				
Human Studies	Human Studies									
Human volunteers, 18-80 yr old	16 M, 4/dose	DEET, >98%; ¹⁴ C-2,4-D-amine, >99%	Dermal (occluded) to palm or forearm: $^{14}\text{C-2,4-D-amine: }0.5~\mu\text{Ci}$ in 7 $\mu\text{g}/10~\mu\text{L}$ in water or acetone Formulation with DEET: $10~\mu\text{L}$	24-h exposure, urine samples collected at 24-h intervals for 5 d post- application	Approximately 14% of the applied palmar 2,4-D-amine dose was absorbed versus 10% of palmar 2,4-D-amine dose with DEET, 7% of forearm 2,4-D-amine dose in water, and 13% of forearm 2,4-D-amine dose in acetone. Up to 34% of the applied dose was recovered.	Moody et al. (1992)				
Human volunteers, ages n.p.	8 M, 4/formulation	DEET, 98.8%; MGK 326, 99.7%; ¹⁴ C-MGK 326, >98%; MGK 264, 100%	Single topical application to forearms: 14C-MGK 326 alone: 0.012 mg/kg Formulation with 17.5% DEET: 0.014 mg/kg	8-h exposure; blood and urine samples collected at various intervals up to 120 h post- application	Incorporation of DEET inhibited the penetration of MGK 326 up to 8-fold.	Selim et al. (1994)				
Human volunteers, ages n.p.	8 M, 4/formulation	DEET, 98.8%; ¹⁴ C-MGK R11, 93.8%	Single topical application to forearms: 14C-MGK R11 alone: 0.014 mg/kg Formulation with 17.5% DEET: 0.014 mg/kg	8-h exposure, blood and urine samples collected at various intervals up to 120 h post- application	Dermal absorption of the MGK R11 was poor, regardless of the formulation, with only about 8% recovered in the urine when administered alone versus about 3% from the DEET-MGK formulation.	Selim et al. (1995)				
Human volunteers, ages n.p.	6, sex n.p.	DEET and MTX, concn. n.p.	4% DEET in a gel containing 28 μg/cm ² MTX	Samples collected 2 and 4 h post- application	DEET enhanced the percutaneous absorption of MTX in the stratum corneum of the human forearm.	Lu et al. (1996, abstract)				

Table 12. Effect of DEET on the Percutaneous Absorption of Other Chemicals (Continued)

Species, Strain, and Age	Number and Sex	Chemical Form and Concentration	Route/Dose	Exposure/ Observation Period	Results/Comments	Reference			
Animal Studies	Animal Studies								
Yorkshire pigs (weanlings)	14 F	DEET and carbaryl, concn. n.p.	In vitro: 10 µL carbaryl with or without 15% DEET in acetone or DMSO	Samples collected at various intervals up to 8 h	DEET significantly reduced carbaryl absorption from acetone (0.44-0.59% versus 6.51-9.46%) but not from DMSO (2.27-3.34% versus 2.14-2.94%).	Baynes and Riviere (1998)			
Sprague- Dawley rats, ages n.p.	5 M	¹⁴ C-ring-labelled DEET, >98%; fenitrothion (FT), concn. n.p.	In vitro: FT in 0.005- 1000 μg (0.03 nmol-5.227 μmol) DEET In vivo: 5 μL FT in acetone or DEET	Urine collected at 4 and 8 h (Day 1), then at 24 h intervals for 7 d post- application	DEET enhanced fenitrothion persistence (98.6% versus 1.9%). DEET increased dermal persistence of fenitrothion in rats (32% versus 15%)	Moody et al. (1987)			
Rhesus monkeys, age n.p.	5 M				DEET increased dermal persistence of fenitrothion in monkeys (9.7% versus 3.2%)				
CH3 mice (age n.p.); albino rats (strain and age n.p.); Yorkshire pigs (weanling)	F pigs; for other species, sex n.p.; number of animals n.p.	DEET, 98%; permethrin and carbaryl, concn. n.p.	Dose volume: 10 µL Permethrin: 500µg/cm² Carbaryl: 40 µg/cm² 15% DEET for pig; 35% DEET for rat and mouse	Samples were collected hourly for 8 h (rat and pig), and at 2, 4, 6, 8, 12, 16, and 24 h (mouse)	Application of DEET + permethrin resulted in the absorption of DEET but not permethrin. DEET inhibited carbaryl absorption in acetone but not in DMSO.	Baynes et al. (1997)			
Rabbit, strain and age n.p.	sex and number n.p.	DEET and MTX, concn. n.p.	In vitro: DEET (dose n.p.) and 57.5 µg/cm ² MTX	Samples collected at 1, 2, and 4 h post- application	DEET enhanced the percutaneous absorption of MTX in the stratum corneum of the rabbit ear.	Lu et al. (1996, abstract)			

Abbreviations: concn. = concentration; d = day(s); FT = fenitrothion; DMSO = dimethyl sulfoxide; F = female; h = hour(s); M = male; MGK 264 = *N*-octylbicycloheptene dicarboximide; MGK 326 = di-*n*-propyl-isocinchomeronate; MGK R11 = 2,3:4,5-bis(2-butylene) tetrahydro-2 furaldehyde; MTX = methotrexate; n.p. = not provided; yr = year(s).

11.0 ONLINE DATABASES AND SECONDARY REFERENCES

11.1 Online Databases

Chemical Information System Files

SANSS (Structure and Nomenclature Search System)
TSCATS (Toxic Substances Control Act Test Submissions)

DIALOG Files

Chemical Economics Handbook (CEH)

National Library of Medicine Databases

EMIC and EMICBACK (Environmental Mutagen Information Center)

STN International Files

BIOSIS EMBASE Registry
CANCERLIT HSDB RTECS
CAPLUS MEDLINE TOXLINE

CHEMLIST

TOXLINE includes the following subfiles:

Toxicity Bibliography	TOXBIB
International Labor Office	CIS
Hazardous Materials Technical Center	HMTC
Environmental Mutagen Information Center File	EMIC
Environmental Teratology Information Center File (continued after 1989	ETIC
by DART)	
Toxicology Document and Data Depository	NTIS
Toxicological Research Projects	CRISP
NIOSHTIC	NIOSH
Pesticides Abstracts	PESTAB
Poisonous Plants Bibliography	PPBIB
Aneuploidy	ANEUPL
Epidemiology Information System	EPIDEM
Toxic Substances Control Act Test Submissions	TSCATS
Toxicological Aspects of Environmental Health	BIOSIS
International Pharmaceutical Abstracts	IPA
Developmental and Reproductive Toxicology	DART

Databases Available on the Internet

ChemFinder. Website: http://chemfinder.camsoft.com/cgi-win/cfserver.exe/. (6/17/98).

Radian. 1991. NTP Chemical Repository. *N*,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide. Radian Corporation. August 29, 1991. http://ntp-db.niehs.nih.gov. (6/17/98).

In-House Databases

CPI Electronic Publishing Federal Databases on CD Current Contents on Diskette The Merck Index, 1996, on CD-ROM

11.2 Secondary References

Budavari, S. (ed.). 1996. The Merck Index. 12th edition. Whitehall, NJ: Merck & Co., Inc., p. 483.

Lewis, R. J. (ed.). 1996. Sax's Dangerous Properties of Industrial Materials. 9th edition. New York, NY: Van Nostrand Reinhold, pp. 1198-1199.

12.0 REFERENCES

Abou-Donia, M. B., K. R. Wilmarth, A. A. Abdel-Rahman, K. F. Jensen, F. W. Oehme, and T. L. Kurt. 1996a. Increased neurotoxicity following concurrent exposure to pyridostigmine bromide, DEET, and chlorpyrifos. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 34(2):201-222.

Abou-Donia, M. B., K. R. Wilmarth, K. F. Jensen, F. W. Oehme, and T. L. Kurt. 1996b. Neurotoxicity resulting from coexposure to pyridostigmine bromide, DEET, and permethrin: Implications of gulf war chemical exposures. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 48(1):35-56.

Abrams, K., D. J. Hogan, and H. I. Maibach. 1991. Pesticide-related dermatoses in agricultural workers. Occup. Med.-State Art Rev. 6(3):463-492.

Ambrose, A. M., D. K. Huffman, and R. T. Salamone. 1959. Pharmacologic and toxicologic studies of *N*,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide. I. *N*,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide. Toxicology 1:97-115. (Cited by Stinecipher and Shah, 1998)

Ambrose, A. M., and D. H. Yost. 1965. Pharmacologic and toxicologic studies of *N*,*N*-diethyl toluamide. II. *N*,*N*-Diethyl-*o*-toluamide and *N*,*N*-diethyl-*p*-toluamide. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 7:772-780. (Cited by Stinecipher and Shah, 1998)

Amichai, B., A. Lazarov, and S. Halevy. 1994. Contact dermatitis from diethyltoluamide. Contact Dermatitis 30(2):188.

Angerhofer, R. A., and M. H. Weeks. 1981. Effect of dermal applications of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (*m*-DET) on the embryonic development of rabbits. Study No. 75-51-0034-81. March 1979-July 1980. Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD: U. S. Army Environmental Hygiene Agency. Report No. USAEHA 75-51-0034; AD-A094778.

Anonymous. 1992. Hoechst Celanese to expand insect repellent production. Chem. Eng. News 70(23):17.

Anonymous. 1993. New York Supreme Court overturns DEET ban. Spray Technol. Mark., February, pp. 14-15.

Baynes, R. E., K. B. Halling, and J. E. Riviere. 1997. The influence of diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) on the percutaneous absorption of permethrin and carbaryl. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 144(2):332-339.

Baynes, R. E., and J. E. Riviere. 1998. Influence of inert ingredients in pesticide formulations on dermal absorption of carbaryl. Am. J. Vet. Res. 59(2):168-175.

Blomquist, L., L. Stroman, and W. Throsell. 1975. Distribution and fate of the insect repellent ¹⁴C-*N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide in the animal body. I. Distribution and excretion after injection into mice. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. (Copenh.) 37:121-133. (Cited by Robbins and Cherniack, 1986)

Brini, C. M., and G. C. Tremblay. 1991. Reversible inhibition of the urea cycle and gluconeogenesis by *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 179(3):1264-1268.

Brooks, B. O., F. D. Aldrich, G. M. Utter, J. A. DeBroy, and R. D. Schimke. 1992. Immune responses to pollutant mixtures from indoor sources. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci. 641:199-214.

Brown, M., and A. A. Hebert. 1997. Insect repellents: An overview. J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. 36(2):243-249.

Chaney, L., R. Rockhold, R. Wineman, and A. Hume. 1998. Effects of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) on pyridostigmine bromide (PB)-induced inhibition of total cholinesterase activity. FASEB J. 12(4):A462. (Abstract)

Chrislip, D. W., R. S. McConnell, B. D. Hardin, and M. E. Coleman. 1985. A review of human and animal research involving *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET). Neurobehav. Toxicol. Teratol. 7(5):527-528. (Abstract)

Clem, J. R., D. F. Havemann, and M. A. Raebel. 1993. Insect repellent (*N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide)—cardiovascular toxicity in an adult. Ann. Pharmacother. 27(3):289-293.

Crowley, R. J., R. Geyer, and S. G. Muir. 1986. Analysis of *N,N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in postmortem human samples. J. Forensic Sci. 31(1):280-282.

Domb, A. J., A. Marlinsky, M. Maniar, and L. Teonim. 1995. Insect repellent formulations of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in a liposphere system: Efficacy and skin uptake. J. Am. Mosq. Control Assoc. 11(1):29-34.

Dorman, D. C. 1990. Diethyltoluamide (DEET) insect repellent toxicosis. Vet. Clin. North Am. Small Anim. Pract. 20(2):387-391.

Dorman, D. C., and V. R. Beasley. 1991. Neurotoxicity of pyrethrin and the pyrethroid insecticides. Vet. Hum. Toxicol. 33(3):238-243.

Edwards, D. L., and C. E. Johnson. 1987. Insect repellent-induced toxic encephalopathy in a child. Clin. Pharm. 6(6):496-498.

Fradin, M. S. 1998. Mosquitoes and mosquito repellents: A clinician's guide. Ann. Intern. Med. 128(11):931-940.

Fraser, A. D., A. MacNeil, M. Theriault, and W. Morzycki. 1995. Analysis of diethyltoluamide (DEET) following intentional oral ingestion of Muskol . J. Anal. Toxicol. 19(3):197-199.

Garrettson, L. 1997. Commentary - DEET: Caution for children still needed. Clin. Toxicol. 35(5):443-445.

Gleiberman, S. E., A. P. Volkova, G. M. Nikolaev, and E. V. Zhukova. 1975. A study on embryotoxic properties of the repellent diethyl-toluamide. Farmakol. Toksikol. 38:202-205. (Cited by Robbins and Cherniack, 1986)

Gryboski, J., D. Weinstein, and N. K. Ordway. 1961. Toxic encephalopathy apparently related to the use of an insect repellent. N. Engl. J. Med. 264(6):289-291.

Haight, E. A., J. G. Harvey, A. W. Singer, and C. R. Pope. 1979. Subchronic oral toxicity of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (*m*-DET). U.S. NTIS AD Rep. AD-A082,131/4. Sept. 1978-May 1979. Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD: U.S. Army Environmental Hygiene Agency.

Haley, R. W., J. Hom, P. S. Roland, W. W. Bryan, P. C. Van Ness, F. J. Bonte, M. D. Devous, D. Mathews, J. L. Fleckenstein, F. H. Wians, G. I. Wolfe, and T. L. Kurt. 1997. Evaluation of neurologic function in Gulf War veterans. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 277(3):223-230.

- Haley, R. W., and T. L. Kurt. 1997. Self-reported exposure to neurotoxic chemical combinations in the Gulf War: A cross-sectional epidemiologic study. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 277(3):231-237.
- Hall, J. G., J. F. McLaughlin, and S. Stamm. 1975. Coarctation of the aorta of male cousins with similar maternal environmental exposure to insect repellent and insecticides. Pediatrics 55(3):425-427.
- Harvell, J. M. Bason, and H. Maibach. 1994. Contact urticaria and its mechanisms. Fd. Chem. Toxicol. 32(2):103-112.
- Harvey, J. G. 1987. Topical hazard evaluation of three DEET products (*N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide). Study No. 75-51-0034-87. June-December 1986. Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD: U. S. Army Environmental Hygiene Agency. NTIS No. NTIS/AD-A177320/9, 26 p.
- Heick, H. M. C., R. G. Peterson, M. Dalpe-Scott, and I. A. Qureshi. 1988. Insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide, effect on ammonia metabolism. Pediatrics 82:373-376.
- Heick, H. M. C., R. T. Shipman, M. G. Norman, and W. James. 1980. Reye-like syndrome associated with use of insect repellent in a presumed heterozygote for ornithine carbamoyl transferase deficiency. J. Pediatr. 97(3):471-473.
- Kellner, T. P., M. A. Hanes, and J. T. Fruin. 1981. Primary eye irritation potential of the insect repellents CHF-1 and *m*-DEET. Technical Note No. 81-23TN. May-June 1981. San Francisco, CA: Letterman Army Institute of Research.
- Kuhlmann, R. S., R. H. Cameron, G. L. Kolesari, and A. Wu. 1981. *N,N*-Diethyl-*meta*-toluamide: Embryonic sensitivity. Teratology 23(2):48A. (Abstract)
- Lamberg, S. I., and J. A. Mulrennan. 1969. Ballous reaction to diethyltoluamide (DEET). Arch. Dermatol. 100(5):582-586.
- Leach, G. J., R. D. Russell, J. T. Houpt. 1988. Some cardiovascular effects of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET). J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 25(2):217-225.
- Lebowitz, H., R. Young, J. Kidwell, J. McGowan, J. Langloss, and D. Brusick. 1983. DEET (*N*,*N*-diethyltoluamide) does not affect sperm number, viability, and head morphology in male rats treated dermally. Drug Chem. Toxicol. 6(4):379-395.
- Leikin, J. B., and F. P. Paloucek (Eds.). 1998. Poisoning and Toxicology Compendium. Cleveland, OH: Lexi-Comp, Inc., pp. 677-678.

Lipscomb, J. W., J. E. Kramer, and J. B. Leikin. 1992. Seizure following brief exposure to the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide. Ann. Emerg. Med. 21(3):315-317.

Liu, S.-J., A. Wu, and R. I. H. Wang. 1984. Biphasic effect of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) on the hypnotic activity and metabolism of pentobarbital in rats. So. Fed. Proc. 43(3):762. (Abstract No. 2791)

Lu, G., X. Tan, and H. W. Jun. 1996. *In vitro* and *in vivo* studies of the effect of DEET on the disposition of methotrexate in the stratum corneum. Pharm. Res. 13 (Suppl. 9):S365. (Abstract)

Ma, T.-H., M. M. Harris, V. A. Anderson, I. Ahmed, K. Mohammad, J. L. Bare, and G. Lin. 1984. Tradescantia micronucleus (Trad-MCN) tests on 140 health-related agents. Mutat. Res. 138:157-167.

MacRae, S. M., B. A. Brown, J. L. Ubels, H. F. Edelhauser, and C. L. Dickerson. 1984. Ocular toxicity of diethyltoluamide (DEET). J. Toxicol.-Cut. Ocular Toxicol. 3(1):17-30.

Maibach, H. I., and H. L. Johnson. 1975. Contact urticaria syndrome. Arch. Dermatol. 111:726-730.

Maniar, M., A. Domb, J. Shah, G. Robbins, and J. Votano. 1991. Development of a long lasting insect repellent formulation II: Acute dermal absorption in rabbits. Pharm. Res. 8(Suppl. 10): S273. (Abstract)

McCain, W. C., R. Lee, M. S. Johnson, J. E. Whaley, J. W. Ferguson, P. Beall, and G. Leach. 1997. Acute oral toxicity study of pyridostigmine bromide, permethrin, and DEET in the laboratory rat. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 50(2):113-124.

Miller, J. D. 1982. Anaphylaxis associated with insect repellent. N. Engl. J. Med. 307(21): 1341-1342.

Moody, R. P., F. M. Benoit, D. Riedel, and L. Ritter. 1989. Dermal absorption of the insect repellent DEET (*N-N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide) in rats and monkeys: Effect of anatomical site and multiple exposure. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 26(2):137-147.

Moody, R. P., and B. Nadeau. 1993. An automated *in vitro* dermal absorption procedure. III. *In vivo* and *in vitro* comparison of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide in mouse, rat, guinea pig, pig, human, and tissue cultured skin. *In Vitro* Toxicol. 7(2):167-176.

Moody, R. P., B. Nadeau, and I. Chu. 1995. *In vitro* dermal penetration of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in rat, guinea pig, and human skin. *In Vitro* Toxicol. 8(3):263-275.

Moody, R. P., D. Riedel, L. Ritter, and C. A. Franklin. 1987. The effect of DEET (*N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide) on dermal persistence and absorption of the insecticide fenitrothion in rats and monkeys. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 22(4):471-479.

Moody, R. P., R. C. Wester, J. L. Melendres, and H. I. Maibach. 1992. Dermal absorption of the phenoxy herbicide 2,4-D-dimethylamine in humans: Effect of DEET on anatomic site. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 36:241-250.

Mount, M. E., G. Moller, J. Cook, D. M. Holsteg, E. R. Richardson, and A. Ardans. 1991. Clinical illness associated with a commercial tick and flea product in dogs and cats. Vet. Hum. Toxicol. 33(1):19-27.

NIOSH (National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health). 1990. National Occupational Exposure Survey (1981-1983). Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control. (Unpublished data)

NIOSH (National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health). 1977. National Occupational Hazard Survey. Vol. III Survey Analysis and Supplemental Tables (Technical Report February 1972-June 1974). DHEW/PUB/NIOSH-78-114, PB82-22981, December 1977, 802 pp. Cincinnati, OH: U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Service, Centers for Disease Control.

OPP (Office of Pesticide Programs). 1998. Questions and answers: Re-registration of the insect repellent DEET. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency. Web site: http://www.epa.gov/oppfeed1/cb/csb_page/qsas/deet.htm. (10/16/98).

Oransky, S., B. Roseman, D. Fish, T. Gentile, J. Melius, M. L. Cartter, and J. L. Hadler. 1989. Seizures temporally associated with use of DEET insect repellent New York and Connecticut. MMWR--Morb. Mortal. Wkly. Rep. 38(39):678-680.

Osimitz, T. G., and J. V. Murphy. 1997. Neurological effects associated with the use of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET). Clin. Toxicol. 35(5):435-441.

Page, B., S. Plewe, T. Osimitz, C. Manderfield, L. Sioris, and R. Kingston. 1996. Comparison of exposures reported to AAPCC and exposures reported to a contract PCC. J. Toxicol.-Clin. Toxicol. 34(5):623. (Abstract)

Pereira, W. E., and F. D. Hostettler. 1993. Nonpoint source contamination of the Mississippi River and its tributaries by herbicides. Environ. Sci. Technol. 27(8):1542-1552.

Pronczuk de Garbino, J., and A. Laborde. 1983. Toxicity of an insect repellent: *N*,*N*-Diethyltoluamide. Vet. Hum. Toxicol. 25(6):422-423.

Qiu, H., J. Won, and J. Tao. 1997. Pharmacokinetics of insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide in beagle dogs following intravenous and topical routes of administration. J. Pharm. Sci. 86(4):514-516.

Qiu, H., J. W. McCall, and H. W. Jun. 1998. Formulation of topical insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET): Vehicle effects on DEET *in vitro* skin permeation. Int. J. Pharm. 163(1-2):167-176.

Rao, S. S., K. M. Rao, and P. K. Ramachandran. 1988. Chemistry, efficacy, and toxicology of insect repellents. J. Sci. Ind. Res. 47:722-735.

Reifenrath, W. G., G. S. Hawkins, and M. S. Kurtz. 1989. Evaporation and skin penetration characteristics of mosquito repellent formulations. J. Am. Mosq. Control Assoc. 5(1):45-51.

Reifenrath, W. G., G. S. Hawkins, and M. S. Kurtz. 1991. Percutaneous penetration and skin retention of topically applied compounds: An *in vitro - in vivo* study. J. Pharm. Sci. 80(6):526-532.

Reuveni, H., and P. Yagupsky. 1982. Diethyltoluamide-containing insect repellent. Arch. Dermatol. 118(8):582-583.

Robbins, P. J., and M. G. Cherniack. 1986. Review of the biodistribution and toxicity of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET). J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 18(2):503-525.

Schaefer, C., and P. W. J. Peters. 1992. Intrauterine diethyltoluamide exposure and fetal outcome. Reprod. Toxicol. 6(2):175-176.

Schoenig, G. P., R. E. Hartnagel, T. G. Osimitz, and S. Llanso. 1996. Absorption, distribution, and excretion of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide in the rat. Drug Metab. Dispos. 24(2):156-163.

Schoenig, G. P., R. E. Hartnagel, J. L. Schardin, and C. E. Vorhees. 1993. Neurotoxic evaluation of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in rats. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 21(3):355-365.

Schoenig, G. P., T. G. Osimitz, K. L. Gabriel, R. Hartnagel, M. W. Gill, and E. I. Goldenthal. 1999. Evaluation of the chronic toxicity and oncogenicity of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET). Toxicol. Sci. 47(1):99-109.

Schoenig, G. P., T. L. Neeper-Bradley, L. C. Fisher, and R. E. Hartnagel. 1994. Teratologic evaluations of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in rats and rabbits. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 23(1):63-69.

Selim, S., K. L. Gabriel, J. H. G. Jonkman, and F. J. Preiss. 1995. Absorption and mass balance of MGK R11 and MGK R11 formulated with DEET, MGK 264, and MGK 326 following an 8 hour dermal exposure in human volunteers. J. Toxicol.-Cut. Ocular Toxicol. 14(3):151-167.

Selim, S., F. J. Preiss, J. H. G. Jonkman, and K. L. Gabriel. 1994. Dermal absorption and mass balance of MGK 326 and reformulated MGK 326 in human volunteers. J. Toxicol.-Cut. Ocular Toxicol. 13(1):83-96.

Sherman, R. A. 1979. Behavioral effects of subchronic aerosol exposure to *N*,*N*-diethyl-*meta*-toluamide (*m*-DET). U.S. NTIS AD-A077 163/4. February-March 1979. Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD: U.S. Army Environmental Hygiene Agency.

Smallwood, A. W., K. E. DeBord, and L. K. Lowry. 1992. *N,N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide (*m*-DET): Analysis of an insect repellent in human urine and serum by high performance liquid chromatography. J. Anal. Toxicol. 16:10-13.

Snyder, J. W., R. O. Poe, J. F. Stubbins, and L. K. Garrettson. 1986. Acute manic psychosis following the dermal application of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in an adult. Clin. Toxicol. 24(5):429-439.

Stenbäck, F. 1977. Local and systemic effects of commonly used cutaneous agents: Lifetime studies of 16 compounds in mice and rabbits. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol. 41(5):417-431.

Stinecipher, J., and J. Shah. 1997. Percutaneous permeation of the *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) from commercial mosquito repellents and the effect of solvent. J. Toxicol. Environ. Health 52(2):119-135.

Stinecipher, J., and J. Shah. 1998. Percutaneous permeation of the *meta*, *ortho*, and *para* isomers of repellent *N*,*N*-diethyltoluamide. Int. J. Pharm. Sci. 160(1):31-41.

Stinn, W., H. Schreiner, and W. Kleinow. 1986. Metabolism of the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (*m*-DET, Autan) by rabbit homogenate. Naunyn-Schmeideberg's Arch. Pharmacol. 332(Suppl.):R9. (Abstract)

Taylor, W. G. 1986. Metabolism of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide by rat liver microsomes. Drug Metab. Dispos. 14(5):532-539.

Taylor, W. G., T. J. Danielson, R. W. Spooner, and L. R. Golsteyn. 1994. Pharmacokinetic assessment of the dermal absorption of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) in cattle. Drug Metab. Dispos. 22(1):106-112.

Tenenbein, M. 1987. Severe toxic reactions and death following the ingestion of diethyltoluamide-containing insect repellents. J. Am. Med. Assoc. 258(11):1509-1511.

Tenjarla, S. N., J. H. Holbrook, P. Puranajoti, C. Pegg, K. D. Lowe, T. E. Jackson, and A. Smith. 1995. Evaluating the irritation potential of skin penetration enhancers in the hairless guinea pig. J. Toxicol.-Cut. Ocular Toxicol. 14(4):299-307.

Topper, M. J., and M. H. Weeks. 1981. Acute eye irritation study of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (*m*-DET). Study No. 75-51-0034-81. February-March 1981. Aberdeen Proving Ground, MD: U. S. Army Environmental Hygiene Agency. NTIS No. NTIS/AD-A098561/4, 65 pp.

USEPA. 1998. OPPT High Production Volume Chemicals. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics. http://www.epa.gov/opptintr/chemtest/hpv.htm. (11/20/97).

USEPA. 1991. PR Notice 91-4. Notice to Manufacturers, Formulators, Producers, and Registrants of Pesticide Products. Label Improvement Program (LIP) for Pesticides for Products Containing DEET. Report No. EPA/540/09-93/552. Washington, DC: U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, Office of Pesticide Programs. NTIS No. NTIS/PB96/196662.

Veltri, J. C., T. G. Osimitz, D. C. Bradford, and B. C. Page. 1994. Retrospective analysis of calls to poison control centers resulting from exposure to the insect repellent *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) from 1985-1989. Clin. Toxicol. 32(1):1-16.

Verschoyle, R. D., A. W. Brown, C. Nolan, D. E. Ray, and T. Lister. 1992. A comparison of the acute toxicity, neuropathology, and electrophysiology of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide and *N*,*N*-diemethyl-2,2-diphenylacetamide in rats. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 18(1):79-88.

von Mayenburg, J., and J. Rakoski. 1983. Contact urticaria to diethyltoluamide. Contact Dermatitis 9(2):171.

Weitz, J. A., D. S. Frazier, P. C. Herron, J. A. Lanavitt, R. K. Gordon, A. Saxena, and B. P. Doctor. 1997. Effect of pyridostigmine bromide (PB), DEET, and permethrin on cholinesterases (ChE) and cholinergic receptors. FASEB J. 11(9):A916. (Abstract)

Wong, M. H., and D. T. Yew. 1978. Dermotoxicity of the mosquito repellent related to rabbit ears. Acta Anat. 100(1):129-131.

Wright, D. M., B. D. Hardin, P. W. Goad, and D. W. Chrislip. 1992. Reproductive and developmental toxicity of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide in rats. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 19(1):33-42.

Yeung, J. M., and W. G. Taylor. 1988. Metabolism of *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET) by liver microsomes from male and female rats. Drug Metab. Dispos. 16(4):600-604.

Zeiger, E., B. Anderson, S. Haworth, T. Lawlor, and K. Mortelmans. 1992. *Salmonella* mutagenicity tests: V. Results from the testing of 311 chemicals. Environ. Mol. Mutagen. 19(Suppl. 21):2-141.

13.0 REFERENCES CONSIDERED BUT NOT CITED

Abou-Donia, M. B., A. A. Abdel-Rahman, B. Markwiese-Foerch, K. F. Jensen, S. Swartzwelder, and W. Wilson. 1997. Stress with exposure to pyridostigmine bromide (PB), DEET, and permethrin increases rat blood-brain barrier (BBB) permeability. FASEB J. 11(3):A627. (Abstract)

Andersen, K. E. 1990. Systemic toxicity from percutaneous absorption of industrial chemicals. In: Adams, R. M. (Ed.). 1990. Occupational Skin Disease. 2nd ed. Philadelphia, PA: W. B. Saunders Company, Harcourt Brace Jovanovich, Inc., pp. 73-88.

Anonymous. 1996. Gulf war syndrome symptoms duplicated. Am. Med. News 39(18):26.

Baker, B. R., and W. T. Ashton. 1973. Irreversible enzyme inhibitors. 197 water-soluble reversible inhibitors of dihydrofolate reductase with potent antitumor activity derived from 4,6-diamino-1,2-dihydro-2,2-dimethyl-1-phenyl-s-triazine. J. Med. Chem. 16(3):209-214.

Calabrese, E. J. 1996. Biochemical individuality: The next generation. Regul. Toxicol. Pharmacol. 24:S58-S67.

Carlson, D. A. 1992. Repellents. In: Kroschwitz, J. I., and M. Howe-Grant (Eds.). Kirk-Othmer Encyclopedia of Chemical Technology. 4th ed. Vol. 5. New York, NY: John Wiley & Sons, pp. 240-263.

Daniels, C. 1992. All about insect repellents: Companies grapple with the bugs in repellents. New York Times (National Edition), August 16, p. F12.

Guerrini, V. H., and C. M. Kriticos. 1998. Effects of azadirachtin on *Ctenocephalides felis* in the dog and the cat. Vet. Parasitol. 74:289-297.

Gupta, R. K., and L. C. Rutledge. 1994. Role of repellents in vector control and disease prevention. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 50(6):82-86.

Gupta, R. K., and L. C. Rutledge. 1991. Controlled release repellent formulations on human volunteers under three climatic regimens. J. Am. Mosq. Control Assoc. 7(3)490-493.

Guy, R. H., J. Hadgraft, and H. I Maibach. 1985. Percutaneous absorption in man: A kinetic approach. Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol. 78(1):123-129.

Hadgrift, J., J. Peck, D. G. Williams, W. J. Pugh, and G. Allan. 1996. Mechanisms of action of skin penetration enhancers/retarders: Azone and analogs. Int. J. Pharm. 141:17-25.

Hawkins, G. S. 1982. The effect of frozen storage on the *in vitro* evaporation and penetration of *N*,*N*-diethyltoluamide on pig skin. Clin. Res. 30(2):588A. (Abstract)

Hawkins, G. S., and W. G. Reifenrath. 1984. Development of an *in vitro* model for determining the fate of chemicals applied to the skin. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 4:S133-S144.

Hawkins, G. S., and W. G. Reifenrath. 1986. Influence of skin source, penetration cell fluid, and partition coefficient on *in vitro* skin penetration. J. Pharm. Sci. 75(4):378-381.

Hostynek, J. J., and P. S. McGee. 1997. Modeling *in vivo* human skin absorption. Quant. Struct. Act. Relat. 16:473-479.

Jederberg, W. W., W. G. Reifenrath, E. M. Chellquist, and E. J. Shipwash. 1985. Four animal models for predicting percutaneous absorption of chemicals in man. Fd. Chem. Toxicol. 23(2):327-328. (Abstract)

Johnson, O. H., S. Casey, M. K. Doeltz, K. E. McCaleb, A. M. Miller, P. A. Papa, L. B. Swett, M. A. Valentini, and C. T. Helmes. 1984. A study of biocides for the selection of candidates for carcinogen bioassay. J. Environ. Sci. Health A19(1):1-25.

Khan, A. A., H. I. Maibach, and D. L. Skidmore. 1975. Addition of perfume fixatives to mosquito repellents to increase protection time. Mosq. News 35(1):23-26.

Kochhar, R. K., R. S. Dixit, C. I. Somaya. 1974. A critical analysis of 'DEET' as a repellent against arthropods of public health importance and water leeches. Indian J. Med. Res. 62(1):125-133.

Kondo, S., T. Mizuno, and I. Sugimoto. 1988. Effects of penetration enhancers on percutaneous absorption of nifedipine. Comparison between DEET and Azone. J. Pharmacobio.-Dyn. 11:88-94.

Kroeger, A., A. Gerhardus, G. Kruger, M. Mancheno, and K. Pesse. 1997. The contribution of repellent soap to malaria control. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 56(5):580-584.

Kunisaki, T. A., and W. L. Augenstein. 1994. Drug- and toxin-induced seizures. Emerg. Med. Clin. North Am. 12(4):1027-1056.

Kuthiala, A., R. K. Gupta, and E. E. Davis. 1992. Effect of the repellent DEET on the antennal chemoreceptors for oviposition in *Aedes aegypti* (Diptera: Culicidae). J. Med. Entomol. 29(4): 639-643.

Moody, R. P. 1993. *In vitro* dermal absorption of pesticides: A cross-species comparison including Testskin. J. Toxicol.-Cut. Ocular Toxicol. 12(2):197-202.

Moody, R. P. 1997. Automated *in vitro* dermal absorption (AIVDA): A new *in vitro* method for investigating transdermal flux. Alt. Lab. Anim. 25(3):347-357.

Moody, R. P., and R. A. Martineau. 1990. An automated *in vitro* dermal absorption procedure: I. Permeation of ¹⁴C-labelled *N*,*N*-diethyl-*m*-toluamide through human skin and effects of shortwave ultraviolet radiation on permeation. *In Vitro* Toxicol. 4(3):193-199.

Ogiso, T., M. Iwaki, and T. Paku. 1995. Effect of various enhancers on transdermal penetration of indomethacin and urea, and relationship between penetration parameters and enhancement factors. J. Pharm. Sci. 84(4):482-488.

Pennisi, E. 1996. Chemicals behind Gulf War syndrome? Science 272:479-480.

Powers, N. R., and L. J. Sauers. 1983. *N*-(*N*-Octyl)glutarimide and proprietary compound (CHR8). Mutat. Res. 122:135-138.

Reifenrath, W. G., E. M. Chellquist, E. J. Shipwash, and W. W. Jederberg. 1984. Evaluation of animal models for predicting skin penetration in man. Fundam. Appl. Toxicol. 4:S224-S230.

Rej, R., M. Loux, and W. Copeland. 1990. Effect of diethyltoluamide on human ornithine carbamoyltransferase. Clin. Chem. 36(6):1143. (Abstract)

Rutledge, L. C., R. K. Gupta, and Z. A. Mehr. 1997. Evolution of repellent tolerances in representative arthropods. J. Am. Mosq. Control Assoc. 13(4):329-334.

Schuman, S. H., and W. M. Simpson. 1997. A clinical historical overview of pesticide health issues. Occup. Med.-State Art Rev. 12(2):203-207.

Sesline, D. H., and R. J. Jackson. 1994. The effects of prenatal exposure to pesticides. In: Needleman, H. L., and D. Bellinger (eds.). 1994. Prenatal Exposure to Toxicants. Baltimore, MD: The Johns Hopkins University Press, pp. 233-248.

Sikder, N., N. Gopalan, S. Prakash, V. K. Vinod, S. S. Rao, and K. M. Rao. 1994. Mosquito repellency and toxicity of isomeric *N*,*N*-diethyltolylacetamides. Indian J. Med. Res. 99:121-123.

Singhi, P. D. 1996. Are mosquito repellents safe? Indian Pediatr. 33(11):982-983.

Suryanarayana, M. V. S., K. S. Pandey, S. Prakash, C. D. Raghuveeran, R. S. Dangi, R. V. Swamy, and K. M. Rao. 1991. Structure-activity relationship studies with mosquito repellent amides. J. Pharm. Sci. 80(11):1055-1057.

Wagner, S. L. 1990. Pesticide illness surveillance: Review of the national pesticide hazard assessment program. Am. J. Ind. Med. 18(3):307-312.

Wantke, F., M. Focke, W. Hemmer, M. Götz, and R. Jarisch. 1996. Generalized urticaria induced by a diethyltoluamide-containing insect repellent in a child. Contact Dermatitis 35(3): 186-187.

Wilson, B. W., J. R. Sanborn, M. A. O'Malley, J. D. Henderson, and J. R. Billitti. 1997. Monitoring the pesticide-exposed worker. Occup. Med.-State Art Rev. 12(2):347-363.

Winton, G. B., and C. W. Lewis. 1982. Contact urticaria. Int. J. Dermatol. 21(10):573-578.

Zeiger, E., J. Ashby, G. Bakale, K. Enslein, G. Klopman, and H. S. Rosenkranz. 1996. Prediction of *Salmonella* mutagenicity. Mutagenesis 11(5):471-484.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Support to the National Toxicology Program for the preparation of *N*,*N*-Diethyl-*m*-toluamide (DEET)—Review of Toxicological Literature was provided by Integrated Laboratory Systems, Inc., through NIEHS Contract Number N01-ES-65402. Contributors included: Raymond R. Tice, Ph.D. (Principal Investigator); Brigette D. Brevard, M.A. (Co-Principal Investigator); Esther Morris, M.S.; Kristine Witt, M.S.; and Claudine Gregorio, M.A.

APPENDIX AUNITS AND ABBREVIATIONS

°C = degrees Celsius

 μ g/cm² = micrograms per square centimeter

 $\mu g/L = micrograms per liter$

 $\mu g/m^3 = micrograms per cubic meter$

 μ g/mL = micrograms per milliliter

 $\mu M = micromolar$

AAPCC = American Association of Poison Control Centers

d = day(s)

EPA = U. S. Environmental Protection Agency

F = female

FEMA = Federal Emergency Management Agency

FIFRA = Federal Insecticide, Fungicide, and Rodenticide Act

g = gram(s)

g/mL = grams per milliliter

GC = gas chromatography

GC/MS = gas chromatography/mass spectrometry

h = hour(s)

HPLC = high performance liquid chromatography

i.p. = intraperitoneal injection

i.v. = intravenous injection

kg = kilograms

 LC_{50} = concentration lethal to 50% of test animals

 LD_{50} = dose lethal to 50% of test animals

LIP = Label Improvement Program

M = male

mg/kg = milligrams per kilogram

 $mg/m^3 = milligrams per cubic meter$

mg/mL = milligrams per milliliter

mL/kg = milliliters per kilogram

mm = millimeters

mm Hg = millimeters of mercury

mM = millimolar

mmol = millimoles

mmol/kg = millimoles per kilogram

min = minute(s)

mo = month(s)

mol. wt. = molecular weight

NIEHS = National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences

NIOSH = National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health

NOES = National Occupational Exposure Survey

NOHS = National Occupational Hazard Survey

nm = nanometer

n.p. = not provided

N/A = not applicable

NYDEC = New York Department of Environmental Conservation

OPP = Office of Pollution Programs

OPPT = Office of Pollution Prevention and Toxics

PAI = pesticide active ingredient

PCC = Poison Control Center

ppb = parts per billion

ppm = parts per million

RED = Reregistration Eligibility Decision

s.c. = subcutaneous injection

wk = week(s)

yr = year(s)

y.o. = years old